

(R	equestor's Name)	
(A	ddress)	
(A	ddress)	
(C	ity/State/Zip/Phone #	<i>‡</i>)
·		
PICK-UP	WAIT	MAIL
/D	usiness Entity Name	
(В	usiness Entity Name	[;])
(D	ocument Number)	
Certified Copies	Certificates o	f Status
Special Instructions to	Filing Officer:	
		ļ
		}
·		





300274832023

07/14/15--01009--004 **350.00

TO ACKHOYLEDGE SUFFICIENCY OF FILING DESYMPTHAM 10: 00

SECRETARY OF STATE STORE OF CORPORATION 15 JUL 14 AM 1:35

JUL 21 2015 T SCHROEDER



CT Corporation

515 East Park Avenue Tallahassee, FL 32301 850 558 1930 tel 855 637 1628 fax www.ctcorporation.com

July 13, 2015

Department of State, Florida Clifton Building 2611 Executive Center Circle Tallahassee FL 32301

Re:

Order #: 9615293 SO

Customer Reference 1: None Given Customer Reference 2: None Given

Dear Department of State, Florida:

Please obtain the following:

KB Lake City Dialysis, DST (DE)
Qualification
Florida

Enclosed please find a check for the requisite fees. Please return document(s) to the attention of the undersigned.

If for any reason the enclosed cannot be processed upon receipt, please contact the undersigned immediately at $(850)\ 222-1092$.

Thank you very much for your help.

Sincerely,

Connie R Bryan Senior Fulfillment Specialist Connie.Bryan@wolterskluwer.com



July 16, 2015

CT

SUBJECT: KB LAKE CITY DIALYSIS, DST

Ref. Number: W15000047067

We have received your document for KB LAKE CITY DIALYSIS, DST and your check(s) totaling \$350.00. However, the enclosed document has not been filed and is being returned for the following correction(s):

TRUST AGREEMENT HAS NOT BEEN SIGNED.

Please return your document, along with a copy of this letter, within 60 days or your filing will be considered abandoned.

If you have any questions concerning the filing of your document, please call (850) 245-6052.

Terri J Schroeder Regulatory Specialist II

Letter Number: 115A00014954

www.sunbiz.org

多に



FLORIDA DEPARTMENT OF STATE Division of Corporations

July 15, 2015

CT

SUBJECT: KB LAKE CITY DIALYSIS, DST

Ref. Number: W15000047067

We have received your document for KB LAKE CITY DIALYSIS, DST and your check(s) totaling \$350.00. However, the enclosed document has not been filed and is being returned for the following correction(s):

You failed to make the correction(s) requested in our previous letter.

PLEASE ENCLOSE A COPY OF THE TRUST AGREEMENT.

Please return your document, along with a copy of this letter, within 60 days or your filing will be considered abandoned.

If you have any questions concerning the filing of your document, please call (850) 245-6052.

Terri J Schroeder Regulatory Specialist II

Letter Number: 615A00014776





FLORIDA DEPARTMENT OF STATE Division of Corporations

July 14, 2015

CT

SUBJECT: KB LAKE CITY DIALYSIS, DST

Ref. Number: W15000047067

TO ACKNOWLEGGE SUFFICIENCY OF FILING DEPARTMENT OF STORY

We have received your document for KB LAKE CITY DIALYSIS, DST and your check(s) totaling \$350.00. However, the enclosed document has not been filed and is being returned for the following correction(s):

PLEASE ENCLOSE A COPY OF THE TRUST AGREEMENT.,

Please return your document, along with a copy of this letter, within 60 days or your filing will be considered abandoned.

If you have any questions concerning the filing of your document, please call (850) 245-6052.

Terri J Schroeder Regulatory Epecialist II

Letter Number: 815A00014669

Please to

TRANSMITTAL LETTER

Department of State Division of Corporations P.O. Box 6327 Tallahassee, FL 32314

SUBJECT:	KB Lake City Dialysis, DST						
Enclosed is an original and one (1) copy of the Declaration of Trust and a check for:							
FEES:							
Declar	ation of Trust	\$350.00					
OPTIONAL:							
Certifi	ed Copy	\$ 8.75					
FROM	Jeffrey A. Gregor						
Name (Printed or typed)							
10900 Nuckols Road Suite 200							
Address							
	Glen Allen, Virginia 23060						
City, State & Zip							
(804) 290-7900							
Daytime Telephone number							

AFFIDAVIT TO THE FLORIDA SECRETARY OF STATE TO FILE OR QUALIFY

	KB Lake City	Dialysis, DST			
	A Delawar	e Statutory	TRUST		
Common Law D	Declarations of KB Lake	of Trust, the unde se City Dialysis, Di (Name o	f Trust)	nan of the, a	
(State)	Tr	ust hereby affirm	s in order to file or	qualify	
KB Lake City Dia			, in the State	of Florida.	
	(Name of Trus	st)			
1. Two or more	persons are	named in the Tru	st.		
2. The principal	l address is _				ત્રં કુંદુકુકુકુકુકુકુકુકુકુકુકુકુકુકુકુકુકુક
10900 Nuckols F	Rd Ste 200, G	len Allen VA, 2306	80		
3. The registere CT Corporation		street address in t	he State of Florida	is:	FILED ARY OF S OF CORPOR
1200 S Pine Isla	nd Rd Planta	tion, FL 33324			1A1E
agent to acce at the place of	ept service of designated in ent and agree	process for the a		ration of Trus	
Trust under Florida. NOTAR X NOE REG	RSON COLUMN TARRY	Name: Chairman of the	s to conduct its but to conduct	commonwealth/Si The foregoing inst vefore me this	HENRICO Tate of VIRGINIA Trument was acknowledged E day of July Y A. GREGUE Spelann acknowledgent)
EA	LTH OT			• • •	mires 2/ac/

TRUST AGREEMENT

OF

KB LAKE CITY DIALYSIS, DST

DATED AS OF

July ___, 2015

BY AND AMONG

KB LAKE CITY DIALYSIS HOLDINGS, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company

AS DEPOSITOR

KB LAKE CITY DIALYSIS ST, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company

AS SIGNATORY TRUSTEE

AND

THE CORPORATION TRUST COMPANY,
AS DELAWARE TRUSTEE

SECRETARY OF STATE STATE

TRUST AGREEMENT OF KB LAKE CITY DIALYSIS, DST, A DELAWARE STATUTORY TRUST

This TRUST AGREEMENT, dated as of July ____, 2015 (as the same may be amended or supplemented from time to time, this "<u>Trust Agreement</u>"), is made by and among KB Lake City Dialysis Holdings, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company (the "<u>Depositor</u>"), KB Lake City Dialysis ST, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company (in its individual capacity, "<u>Signatory Trustee</u>") as Signatory Trustee, The Corporation Trust Company (in its individual capacity, "<u>Delaware Trustee</u>"), as Delaware Trustee, and Michelle A. Dreyer, as Independent Trustee.

RECITALS

- A. Depositor has acquired, will acquire or will contract to acquire the real estate more particularly described on <u>Exhibit A</u>, together with all buildings, structures, fixtures and improvements located thereon (collectively, the "<u>Real Estate</u>").
- B. The Real Estate is subject to (or will hereafter become subject to) certain Financing Documents (as hereinafter defined) and the Lease (as hereinafter defined).
- C. The Depositor, Signatory Trustee and Delaware Trustee have formed a statutory trust in accordance with Chapter 38 of Title 12 of the Delaware Code, 12 <u>Del. C.</u> §3801, et seq. (the "<u>Statutory Trust Act</u>").
- D. The Depositor will convey the Real Estate, or will cause the Real Estate to be conveyed, to the Trust (as hereinafter defined) in exchange for one hundred percent (100%) of the Beneficial Interests (as hereinafter defined) in the Trust issued to Depositor.
- E. It is anticipated that thereafter certain additional Investors (as hereinafter defined) will acquire the Beneficial Interests in the Trust in exchange for payment of money to the Trust and become Beneficial Owners (as hereinafter defined) in accordance with the provisions of this Trust Agreement. In connection with the acquisition of the Beneficial Interests by the Investors, the Beneficial Interests held by Depositor will be redeemed by the Trust on a prorated basis.
- F. The Trust will retain KB Lake City Dialysis ST, LLC as the Signatory Trustee of the Trust to undertake certain actions and perform certain duties that would otherwise be performed by the Trust.
- G. The Trust will retain Michelle A. Dreyer as the Independent Trustee of the Trust to undertake certain actions and perform certain duties as required pursuant to the terms and conditions of the Financing Documents (as hereinafter defined).
- NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual agreements herein contained and other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, the parties hereby agree as follows:



ARTICLE 1 **DEFINITIONS AND INTERPRETATION**

<u>Definitions</u>. Capitalized terms used in this Trust Agreement shall have the following meanings, or if not defined in this Article I or elsewhere in this Trust Agreement, they shall have the meanings ascribed to them in the Financing Documents:

"Affiliate" means, with respect to any specified Person, any other Person directly or indirectly controlling or controlled by or under direct or indirect common control with such specified Person. For purposes of this definition, "control," when used with respect to any specified Person, means the power to direct the management and policies of such Person, directly or indirectly, whether through the ownership of voting securities, by contract, or otherwise; and the terms "controlling" and "controlled" shall have meanings correlative to the foregoing. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, a Person shall be deemed to control any other Person in which it owns, directly or indirectly, ten percent (10%) or more of the ownership interests.

"Beneficial Interest" means a beneficial interest in the Trust, as such term is used in the Statutory Trust Act.

"Beneficial Owner" means each Person who, at the time of determination, holds a Beneficial Interest as reflected on the most recent Ownership Records.

"Business Day" is any day other than on Saturday, Sunday or legal holiday in the State of Delaware.

"Certificate of Trust" means the certificate of trust of the Trust in substantially the form ibit B.

"Code" means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended from time to time. of Exhibit B.

"Contribution Agreement" means that certain agreement of contribution to trust pursuant to which the Depositor contributes the Real Estate (or the right to acquire the Real Estate) to the Trust.

"Delaware Trustee" means the Person serving, at the time of determination, as the Delaware Trustee under this Trust Agreement. As of the Effective Date, the Delaware Trustee is The Corporation Trust Company.

"Delaware Trustee Covered Expenses" has the meaning given to such term in Section 4.5.

"Delaware Trustee Indemnified Persons" has the meaning given to such term in Section 4.5.

"Deposit Date" means July __, 2015 (such date to be filled in once agreed to by the Depositor and the Signatory Trustee).

"Depositor" has the meaning given to such term in the introductory paragraph hereof.

"Effective Date" means the date of this Trust Agreement as specified in the introductory paragraph hereof.

"Exhibit" means an exhibit attached to this Trust Agreement, unless otherwise specified.

"Financing Documents" means the Note, the Mortgage, and any other documents or agreements contemplated by any of the foregoing or the interest rate swap arrangement or otherwise required by Lender in connection with the Loan (collectively, the "Financing Documents") and any notes or other documents or agreements contemplated by any of the foregoing or the interest rate swap arrangement.

"Independent Trustee" shall mean (a) a natural Person who is not (at the time of initial appointment as director or manager, or at any time while serving as a director or manager) and is not, has never been, and will not be (at any time while serving as a director or manager): (i) a stockholder, partner, member or other equity owner, director (with the exception of serving as the Independent Director of the Trust), officer, employee, attorney or counsel of the Trust, Guarantor or any Affiliate of the Trust or Guarantor, (ii) a customer, supplier or other Person who derives any of its purchases or revenues from its activities with the Trust, Guarantor or any Affiliate of the Trust or Guarantor, (iii) a Person Controlling or under common Control with arms such stockholder, partner, member or other equity owner, director, officer, customer, supplier or other Person, (iv) a member of the immediate family of any such stockholder, partner, member, equity owner, director, officer, employee, manager, customer, supplier or other Person, or otherwise affiliated with the Trust, Guarantor or any stockholder, member, partner, director, officer, employee, attorney or counsel of the Trust or any Guarantor, and (b) has (i) prior experience as an independent director or independent manager for a corporation, a trust of limited liability company whose charter documents required the unanimous consent of all independent directors or independent managers thereof before such corporation, trust or limited liability company could consent to the institution of bankruptcy or insolvency proceedings against it or could file a petition seeking relief under any applicable Federal or state law relating to bankruptcy and (ii) at least three (3) years of employment experience with one or more nationally-recognized professional service companies that provides, inter alia, professional independent directors or independent managers in the ordinary course of their respective business to issuers of securitization or structured finance instruments, agreements or securities or lenders originating commercial real estate loans for inclusion in securitization or structured finance instruments, agreements or securities and is at all times during his or her service as an Independent Trustee of the Trust an employee of such a company or companies. A natural Person who otherwise satisfies the foregoing definition other than subclause (a)(i) of this definition by reason of being the Independent Trustee of a Special Purpose Entity affiliated with the Trust shall not be disqualified from serving as an Independent Trustee of the Trust, provided that the fees that such individual earns from serving as Independent Trustee of affiliates of the Trust in any given year constitute in the aggregate less than five percent (5%) of such individual's annual income for that year.

As used in this definition and in the definition of "Special Purpose Entity," the term "nationally recognized professional service company" shall mean Corporation Services

9280112.5 (00403988 1) - 3 -

Company, CT Corporation, Stewart Management Corporation, National Registered Agents, Inc. and Independent Director Services, Inc. and any other Person approved in writing by Lender.

As of the Effective Date, the Independent Trustee is the Person named as such in the introductory paragraph to this Trust Agreement.

"Investors" means the purchasers of Beneficial Interests in the Trust, excluding the Depositor.

"<u>Lease</u>" means that lease agreement relating to the Real Estate together with all amendments, supplements and modifications thereto.

"Lender" means KeyBank National Association, a national banking association, or an affiliate thereof, and its successors and assigns ("Lender").

"Loan" means that certain loan or loans payable to Lender in the approximate aggregate principal amount of \$3,400,000 as evidenced and secured by the Financing Documents (the "Loan").

"Mortgage" means, collectively, the mortgages or deeds of trust, as the case may be, encumbering the Real Estate as security for the Loan.

"Note" means, collectively, the note or notes evidencing the Loan.

"Ownership Records" means the records maintained by the Signatory Trustee, substantially in the form of Exhibit C, indicating from time to time the name, mailing address, and Percentage Share of each Beneficial Owner, which records shall initially indicate the Depositor as the sole Beneficial Owner and shall be revised by the Signatory Trustee contemporaneously to reflect the issuance or transfer of Beneficial Interests in accordance with this Trust Agreement, changes in mailing addresses, or other changes.

"Percentage Share" means, for each Beneficial Owner, the percentage of the aggregate Beneficial Interests in the Trust held by such Beneficial Owner as reflected on the most recent Ownership Records. For the avoidance of doubt, the sum of the Percentage Share of the Beneficial Interests at all times shall be one hundred percent (100%).

"Permitted Investment" has the meaning set forth in Section 7.2.

"Person" means a natural person, corporation, limited partnership, general partnership, limited liability company, joint stock company, joint venture, association, company, trust, bank trust company, land trust, business trust, statutory trust or other organization, whether or not a legal entity, and a government or agency or political subdivision thereof.

"<u>Purchase Agreement</u>" means the purchase agreement and escrow instructions to be entered into by the Depositor and each Investor with respect to the acquisition of Beneficial Interests by the Investors.

"Real Estate" has the meaning given to such term in Recital A hereof.

FILED
SECRETARY OF STATE
NVISION OF CORPORATION

- "Regulations" means U.S. Treasury Regulations promulgated under the Code.
- "Reserves" has the meaning given to such term in Section 7.2.
- "Secretary of State" has the meaning given to such term in Section 2.1(b).
- "Section" means a section of this Trust Agreement, unless otherwise specified.
- "Securities Act" means the Securities Act of 1933, as amended.
- "Signatory Trustee" means the Person serving, at the time of determination, as the signatory trustee under this Trust Agreement. As of the Effective Date, the signatory trustee is KB Lake City Dialysis ST, LLC.
- "Signatory Trustee Covered Expenses" has the meaning given to such term in Section 5.4.
- "Signatory Trustee Indemnified Persons" has the meaning given to such term in Section 5.4.
- "Special Member" means, upon such person's admission to the Signatory Trustee as a member of the Signatory Trust pursuant its limited liability company agreement, a person acting as a Springing Member of Signatory Trustee, in such person's capacity as a member of the Signatory Trustee.
 - "Special Purpose Provisions" has the meaning given to such term in Section 10.11.
 - "Springing LLC" has the meaning given to such term in Section 9.2.
- "Springing Member" means a Person who is not a member of the Signatory Trustee but who has signed its limited liability company agreement in order that, upon the conditions provided therein, such person can become the Special Member of Signatory Trustee without any delay in order that at all times the Signatory Trustee shall have at least one member.
 - "Statutory Trust Act" has the meaning given to such term in Recital C hereof.
 - "Tenant" means the person identified as the tenant in the Lease.
- "<u>Transaction Documents</u>" means the Trust Agreement, the Contribution Agreement, each Purchase Agreement, the Lease, the Financing Documents, together with any other documents to be executed in furtherance of the investment activities of the Trust.
 - "Transfer Distribution" has the meaning given to such term in Section 9.2.
- "Trust" means KB Lake City Dialysis, DST, an irrevocable Delaware statutory trust formed by and in accordance with, and governed by, this Trust Agreement.
- "<u>Trust Agreement</u>" has the meaning given to such term in the introductory paragraph hereof.

"Trust Estate" means all of the Trust's right, title, and interest in and to the Lease, the Real Estate, and any and all other property and assets (whether tangible or intangible) in which the Trust at any time has any right, title or interest.

"Trust Year" means (i) initially, the period of time commencing on the Deposit Date and ending on the date that is 12 months later and (ii) subsequently, each successive 12-month period thereafter.

ARTICLE 2 GENERAL MATTERS

Section 2.1 Organizational Matters.

- (a) The Corporation Trust Company is hereby appointed as the Delaware Trustee, and The Corporation Trust Company hereby accepts such appointment. The individual named in the introductory paragraph of this Trust Agreement as the Independent Trustee is hereby appointed as the Independent Trustee, and hereby accepts such appointment.
- (b) The Depositor hereby authorizes and directs the Delaware Trustee to execute and file the Certificate of Trust in the office of the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware (the "Secretary of State"), and authorizes the Delaware Trustee to execute and file in the office of the Secretary of State such certificates as may from time to time be required under the Statutory Trust Act or any other Delaware law.
- Trustee shall have full power and authority, and is hereby authorized, to conduct the activities of the Trust, execute and deliver all documents (including, without limitation, the Transaction Documents) for or on behalf of the Trust, and cause the Trust to sue or be sued under its name. Any reference to the Trust shall be a reference to the statutory trust formed pursuant to the Certificate of Trust and this Trust Agreement and not to the Delaware Trustee or the Signatory Trustee individually or to the officers, agents or employees of the Trust, the Delaware Trustee or the Signatory Trustee.
- (d) The principal office of the Trust, and such additional offices as the Signatory Trustee may determine to establish, shall be located at such places inside or outside of the State of Delaware as the Signatory Trustee shall designate from time to time. As of the Effective Date, the principal office of the Trust is located the Signatory Trustee at c/o KB Exchange Holdings, LLC, 2801 N. Tenaya Way, Las Vegas, Nevada 89128.
- (e) Legal title to the Trust Estate shall be vested in the Signatory Trustee, as trustee of the Trust, as a separate legal entity.
- (f) The Trust is an irrevocable Delaware statutory trust, and as such and subject to Section 9.1 hereof, it shall have a perpetual existence and may not be revoked by the Depositor, Signatory Trustee, Delaware Trustee or any other Person.

Section 2.2 Declaration of Trust and Statement of Intent.

- (a) The Signatory Trustee hereby declares that it shall hold the Trust Estate in trust for the benefit of the Beneficial Owners upon the terms set forth in this Trust Agreement.
- (b) It is the intention of the parties that the Trust constitute a "statutory trust," the Delaware Trustee is a "trustee," and the Signatory Trustee is an "agent" of the Trust, the Beneficial Owners are "beneficial owners," and this Trust Agreement is the "governing instrument" of the Trust, each within the respective meaning provided in the Statutory Trust Act.
- Section 2.3 <u>Purposes</u>. The purposes of the Trust are to engage in the following activities: (i) to acquire the Real Estate subject to (or to concurrently therewith enter into) the Lease and the Financing Documents; (ii) to hold for investment, lease, maintain and eventually dispose of the Real Estate; and (iii) to take only such other actions as the Signatory Trustee deems necessary or appropriate to carry out the foregoing.

ARTICLE 3 PROVISIONS RELATING TO THE LOAN AND TAX TREATMENT

Section 3.1 Article 3 Supersedes All Other Provisions of this Trust Agreement. This Article 3 contains certain provisions required by each Lender in connection with the Loan or intended to achieve the desired treatment of the Trust and Beneficial Interests for United States federal income tax purposes. To the extent of any inconsistency between this Article 3 and any other provision of this Trust Agreement, this Article 3 shall supersede and be controlling; provided, for the avoidance of doubt, that nothing in this Article 3 shall limit or impair the Trust's power and authority to execute and deliver, and to perform its obligations under (to the extent not in violation of this Article 3), the Transaction Documents, and further provided that the requirements of this Article 3 shall be enforceable to the maximum extent permissible under the Statutory Trust Act.

Section 3.2 Provisions Relating to Loan.

- (a) This Section 3.2 is intended to qualify the Trust as a "Single Purpose Entity" for purposes of the Loan; provided, however, that the provisions of this Section 3.2 shall be of no further force and effect at any time when no portion of the Loan is outstanding. The terms of this Trust Agreement are further limited by and subject to the provisions of the Financing Documents while the Loan (or any portion thereof) is outstanding.
- (b) So long as any portion of the Loan is outstanding the Trust shall be a Single Purpose Entity. With respect to the Trust, a "Single Purpose Entity" means a Delaware statutory trust that, at all times since its formation and thereafter:
 - (1) was, is and will be organized solely for the purpose of acquiring, developing, owning, holding, selling, leasing, transferring, exchanging, managing and operating the Property (and no other property), entering into the Financing Documents with Lender and performing its obligations under the Financing Documents, and

- transacting lawful business that is incident, necessary and appropriate to accomplish the foregoing;
- (2) has not been, is not, and will not be engaged, in any business unrelated to the acquisition, development, ownership, management or operation of the Property;
- (3) has not had, does not have, and will not have, any assets other than those related to the Property;
- (4) has not engaged, sought or consented to, and will not engage in, seek or consent to, any dissolution, winding up, liquidation, consolidation, merger, sale of all or substantially all of its assets, transfer of partnership or membership interests (if such entity is a general partner in a limited partnership or a member in a limited liability company);
- has been, is and intends to remain solvent and has paid and shall pay its debts and liabilities from its then available assets (including a fairly-allocated portion of any personnel and overhead expenses that it shares with any Affiliate) from its assets as the same shall become due, and has maintained and shall maintain adequate capital for the normal obligations reasonably foreseeable in a business of its size and character and in light of its contemplated business operations;
- (6) has not failed, and will not fail, to correct any known is misunderstanding regarding the separate identity of such entity and has not and shall not identify itself as a division of any other Person;
- has maintained and will maintain its accounts, books and records separate from any other Person and has filed and will file its file tax returns, except to the extent that it has been or is required to file consolidated tax returns by law and, if it is a corporation, has not filed and shall not file a consolidated Federal income tax return with any other corporation, except to the extent that it is required by law to file consolidated tax returns;
- (8) has maintained and will maintain its own records, books, resolutions and agreements;
- (9) other than as provided in the Financing Documents, (i) has not commingled, and will not commingle, its funds or assets with those of any other Person and (ii) has not participated and will not participate in any cash management system with any other Person;
- (10) has held and will hold its assets in its own name;

- 8 -

- (11) has conducted and shall conduct its business in its name or in a name franchised or licensed to it by an entity other than an Affiliate of itself, except for business conducted on behalf of itself by another Person under a business management services agreement that is on commercially reasonable terms, so long as the manager, or equivalent thereof, under such business management services agreement holds itself out as an agent of Borrower;
- has maintained and will maintain its books, bank accounts, balance sheets, financial statements, accounting records and other entity documents separate from any other Person and has not permitted, and will not permit, its assets to be listed as assets on the financial statement of any other entity except as required by GAAP; provided, however, that appropriate notation shall be made on any such consolidated statements to indicate its separateness from such Affiliate and to indicate that its assets and credit are not available to satisfy the debt and other obligations of such Affiliate or any other Person and such assets shall be listed on its own separate balance sheet;
- has paid and will pay its own liabilities and expenses, including the salaries of its own employees, out of its own funds and assets, and has maintained and will maintain a sufficient number of employees in light of its contemplated business operations;
- (14) has observed and will observe all trust formalities, as applicable;
- has had no and will have no Indebtedness (including loans, whether or not such loans are evidenced by a written agreement other than (i) the Loan, (ii) unsecured trade and operational debt incurred in the ordinary course of business relating to the ownership and operation of the Property in amounts not to exceed one percent (1%) of the original principal amount of the Loan, in the aggregate, which liabilities are not more than sixty (60) days past the date incurred, are not evidenced by a note and are paid when due, and which amounts are normal and reasonable under the circumstances, and (iii) such other liabilities that are permitted pursuant to the Financing Documents;
- (16) has not assumed or guaranteed or become obligated for, and will not assume or guarantee or become obligated for, the debts of any other Person and has not held out and will not hold out its credit as being available to satisfy the obligations of any other Person except as permitted pursuant to the Financing Documents;
- (17) has not acquired and will not acquire obligations or securities of its partners, members or shareholders or any other Affiliate;

- 9 -

- (18) has allocated and will allocate, fairly and reasonably, any overhead expenses that are shared with any Affiliate, including, but not limited to, paying for shared office space and services performed by any employee of an Affiliate;
- (19) has maintained and used, now maintains and uses, and will maintain and use, separate stationery, invoices and checks bearing its name, which stationery, invoices, and checks utilized by the Trust shall bear its own name and have not borne and shall not bear the name of any other entity unless such entity is clearly designated as being the Trust's agent;
- (20) except pursuant to the Financing Documents, has not pledged and will not pledge its assets for the benefit of any other Person;
- has held itself out and identified itself, and will hold itself out and identify itself, as a separate and distinct entity under its own name or in a name franchised or licensed to it by an entity other than an Affiliate and not as a division or part of any other Person, except for services rendered under a business management services agreement with an Affiliate that complies with the terms contained in clause (25) below of this definition, so long as the manager, or equivalent thereof, under such business management services agreement holds itself out as an agent of Borrower;
- (22) has maintained and will maintain its assets in such a manner that it will not be costly or difficult to segregate, ascertain or identify its individual assets from those of any other Person;
- (23) has not made and will not make loans to any Person or held evidence of indebtedness issued by any other Person or entity (other than cash and investment-grade securities issued by an entity that is not an Affiliate of or subject to common ownership with such entity);
- (24) has not identified and will not identify its partners, members or shareholders, or any Affiliate of any of them, as a division or part of it, and has not identified itself, and shall not identify itself, as a division of any other Person;
- (25) has not entered into or been a party to, and will not enter into or be a party to, any transaction with its partners, members, shareholders or Affiliates except (i) in the ordinary course of its business and on terms which are intrinsically fair, commercially reasonable and are no less favorable to it than would be obtained in a comparable arm's-length transaction with an unrelated third party, and (ii) in connection with the Financing Documents;

9280112.5 (00403988.1) - 10 -

- other than capital contributions and distributions permitted under the terms of its organizational documents, has not entered into or been a party to, and shall not enter into or be a party to, any transaction with any of its partners, members, shareholders or Affiliates except in the ordinary course of its business and on terms which are commercially reasonable terms comparable to those of an arm's length transaction with an unrelated third party;
- (27) has not had and shall not have any obligation to, and has not indemnified and shall not indemnify its partners, officers, directors or members, as the case may be, in each case unless such an obligation or indemnification is fully subordinated to the Debt and shall not constitute a claim against it in the event that its cash flow is insufficient to pay the Debt;
- (28) does not and will not have any of its obligations guaranteed by any Affiliate except as provided in the Financing Documents;
- (29) has complied and will comply with all of the terms and provisions contained in its organizational documents and cause statements of facts contained in its organizational documents to be and to remain true and correct;
- (30) has not permitted and shall not permit any Affiliate or constituent party independent access to its bank accounts except as permitted under the Financing Documents; and
- (31) has and shall have (A) at least one (1) trustee (i.e., Signatory Trustee) that is a Special Purpose Entity which is a corporation or a single member Delaware limited liability company, and if a single member Delaware limited liability company, has and will have a Special Member and who shall have the authority to terminate this Agreement by converting the Trust into a Delaware limited liability company in form and substance satisfactory to Lender in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement, and (B) has and shall have at least one (1) Independent Trustee.
- (c) So long as any portion of the Loan is outstanding:
 - (1) the trustees of the Trust shall not take any action which, under this Trust Agreement requires the unanimous affirmative vote of such trustees unless at the time of such action there is at least one (1) Independent Trustee then serving in such capacity and such Independent Trustee voted in favor of taking such action;
 - (2) no resignation or removal of an Independent Trustee, and no appointment of a successor Independent Trustee, shall be effective until such successor shall have executed a counterpart to this Trust

the requirements for an Independent Trustee set forth in this Trust appoint a successor Independent Trustee as soon as practicable;

Agreement: in the event of a vacancy in the position of Independent Trustee, (3) the trustees of the Trust shall, subject to the preceding clause (2),

Agreement; provided, however, that no Independent Trustee shall resign or be removed, and no successor Independent Trustee shall be appointed unless the Trust provides Lender with at least fifteen (15) days prior written notice of any such proposed resignation or removal and the identity of any such successor Independent Trustee, together with a certification that such successor satisfies

- to the fullest extent permitted by law and notwithstanding any duty (4) existing at law or equity, the Independent Trustees shall consider only the interests of the Trust, including Lender and its other creditors, in acting or otherwise voting on the matters referred to in Sections 3.2(c)(7), (8) or (9) below;
- (5) except for duties to the Trust as set forth in the immediately preceding clause (4) (including duties to the owners of the Trust and the Trust's creditors solely to the extent of their respective economic interests in the Trust but excluding (A) all other interests of the owners of the Trust, (B) the interests of other Affiliates of the Trust, and (C) the interests of any group of Affiliates of which the Trust is a part), the Independent Trustees shall not have may fiduciary duties to the owners of the Trust or any other Person bound by this Trust Agreement; provided, however, the foregoing shall not eliminate the implied contractual covenant of good faith and fair dealing. To the fullest extent permitted by law, including Section 3806(e) of the Act, the Independent Trustee shall not be liable to the Trust, the Signatory Trustee or any other Person bound by this Trust Agreement for breach of contract or breach of duties (including fiduciary duties), unless the Independent Trustee acted in bad faith or engaged in willful misconduct.;
- (6) all right, power and authority of the Independent Trustee shall be limited to the extent necessary to exercise those rights and perform those duties specifically set forth in this Trust Agreement. Notwithstanding any other provision of this Trust Agreement to the contrary, the Independent Trustee, in its capacity as the Independent Trustee, may only act, vote or otherwise participate in those matters referred to in Section 3.2(c)(7)(8) or (9) or as otherwise specifically required by this Trust Agreement;
- shall not, without the unanimous written consent of Signatory (7) Trustee and all of the Trust's trustees (including, without

- 12 -9280112,5 (00403988.1)

limitation, the Independent Trustee), and such other entities as may be required under the Trust Agreement or other organizational documents or at law: (A) institute proceedings to have the Trust be adjudicated bankrupt or insolvent, or consent to the institution of bankruptcy or insolvency proceedings against the Trust or file a petition seeking, or consent to, reorganization or relief with respect to the Trust under any applicable federal, state, local or foreign law relating to bankruptcy, (B) consent to the appointment of a receiver, liquidator, assignee, trustee, sequestrator (or other similar official) of the Trust or a substantial part of its property, (C) make any assignment for the benefit of creditors of the Trust, (D) admit in writing the Trust's inability to pay its debts generally as they become due, or (E) declare or effectuate a moratorium on the payment of any obligation, or take action in furtherance of any such action;

- (8) shall not, without the prior written consent of Lender and the Independent Trustee, amend, modify or restate this Trust Agreement or its other organizational documents if such change would modify or conflict with any of the requirements set forth in this Section 3.2 or any other provisions hereof required by the Financing Documents; and
- (9) without the unanimous consent of all of its trustees (including the Independent Trustee) will not take any action that might reasonably be expected to cause the Trust to become insolvent.

Failure of the Signatory Trustee to comply with any of the foregoing covenants or any other covenants contained in this Trust Agreement shall not affect the status of the Trust as a separate legal entity or the limited liability of the Beneficial Owners.

Section 3.3 Provisions Relating to Tax Treatment.

(a) It is the intention of the parties hereto that the Trust shall constitute an investment trust pursuant to Section 301.7701-4(c) of the Regulations and each Beneficial Owner shall be treated as a "grantor" within the meaning of Code Section 671. As such, the parties further intend that each Beneficial Owner shall be treated for federal income tax purposes as if it holds a direct ownership interest in the Real Estate. Each Beneficial Owner agrees to report its interest in the Trust in a manner consistent with the foregoing and otherwise not to take any action that would be inconsistent with the foregoing. None of the Delaware Trustee, the Signatory Trustee, the Independent Trustee, the Beneficial Owners and/or the Trust shall have power and authority, or shall be authorized, and each of them is hereby expressly prohibited from taking, and none of them shall be allowed to take, any of the following actions:

(1) sell, transfer or exchange the Real Estate except in accordance with Article 9;

- 13 -

- (2) reinvest any monies of the Trust, except to make modifications or repairs to the Real Estate permitted hereunder or in accordance with Section 5.2:
- (3) renegotiate the terms of the Loan or enter into new financing;
- (4) renegotiate the Lease or enter into new leases, except in the case of the Tenant's bankruptcy or insolvency;
- (5) make modifications to the Real Estate (other than minor non-structural modifications) unless required by law;
- (6) accept any capital from a Beneficial Owner (other than capital, including existing reserves, contributed by the Depositor in connection with the original contribution of the Trust Estate and capital from an Investor paid in accordance with the investment in the Beneficial Interests made pursuant to the Memorandum that will be distributed to the Depositor to redeem its Beneficial Interest or to fund reserves or pay fees and expenses related to the offering of the Beneficial Interests); or
- (7) take any other action which would in the opinion of tax counsel to the Trust cause the Trust to be treated as a business entity for federal income tax purposes if the effect would be that such action or actions would constitute a power under the Trust Agreement to "vary the investment of the certificate holders" under Section 301.7701-4(c)(1) of the Regulations and Rev. Rul. 2004-86.

The Trust shall hold the Trust Estate for investment purposes and only lease the Real Estate the Tenant. The activities of the Trust with respect to the Trust Estate shall be limited to the activities which are customary services in connection with the maintenance and repair of the Real Estate and none of the Delaware Trustee, the Beneficial Owners, the Signatory Trustee nor their agents shall provide non-customary services, as such term is defined in Code Sections 512 and 856 and Rev. Rul. 75-374, 1975-2 C.B. 261. The Trust shall conduct no business other than as specifically set forth in, or permitted by, this Section 3.3. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, (i) none of the Delaware Trustee, the Signatory Trustee, the Beneficial Owners and the Trust shall have any power or authority to undertake any actions that are not permitted to be undertaken by an entity that is treated as a "trust" within the meaning of Section 301.7701-4 of the Regulations and not treated as a "business entity" within the meaning of Section 301.7701-3 of the Regulations, and (ii) this Trust Agreement shall be interpreted and enforced so as to be in compliance with the requirements of Rev. Rul. 2004-86, 2004-2 C.B. 191.

For federal income tax purposes, the Trust is intended to be and shall constitute an investment trust pursuant to Section 301.7701-4(c) of the Regulations and a "grantor trust" under Subpart E

9280112.5 (00403988.1) - 14 -

of Part 1, Subchapter J of the Code (Code Sections 671 - 679) and shall not constitute a "business entity."

ARTICLE 4 CONCERNING THE DELAWARE TRUSTEE

Power and Authority. The Delaware Trustee shall have the power and Section 4.1 authority, and is hereby authorized and empowered, to (i) accept legal process served on the Trust in the State of Delaware; and (ii) execute any certificates that are required to be executed under the Statutory Trust Act and file such certificates in the office of the Secretary of State, (iii) execute, solely in its capacity as trustee for and on behalf of the Trust, any document of title or other document relating to the Real Estate, as determined by the Signatory Trustee to be required or advisable under any applicable law of the jurisdiction where the Real Estate is located; and (iv) take such action or refrain from taking such action under this Trust Agreement as may be directed in a writing delivered to the Delaware Trustee by the Signatory Trustee; provided, however, that the Delaware Trustee shall not be required to take or to refrain from taking any such action if the Delaware Trustee shall believe, or shall have been advised by counsel, that such performance is likely to involve the Delaware Trustee in personal liability or to result in personal liability to the Delaware Trustee or is contrary to the terms of this Trust Agreement or of any document contemplated hereby to which the Trust or the Delaware Trustee is or becomes a party or is otherwise contrary to law. The Signatory Trustee agrees not to instruct the Delaware Trustee to take any action, or to refrain from taking any action, that is contrary to the terms of (i) this Trust Agreement or of any document contemplated hereby to which the Trust or the Delaware Trustee is or becomes a party, (ii) the Financing Documents, or (iii) applicable law. Other than as expressly provided for in this Trust Agreement, the Delaware Trustee shall have to duty to take any action for or on behalf of the Trust.

Section 4.2 <u>Delaware Trustee May Request Direction</u>. If at any time the Delaware Trustee determines that it requires or desires guidance regarding the application of any provision of this Trust Agreement or any other document, or regarding action that must or may be taken in connection herewith or therewith, or regarding compliance with any direction it received hereunder, then the Delaware Trustee may deliver a notice to a court of competent jurisdiction requesting written instructions as to the desired course of action, and such instructions from the court shall constitute full and complete authorization and protection for actions taken and other performance by the Delaware Trustee in reliance thereon. Until the Delaware Trustee has received such instructions after delivering such notice, it shall be fully protected in refraining from taking any action with respect to the matters described in such notice.

Section 4.3 <u>Delaware Trustee's Capacity</u>. In accepting the trust hereby created, The Corporation Trust Company acts solely as Delaware Trustee hereunder and not in its individual capacity, and all Persons having any claim against the Delaware Trustee by reason of the transactions contemplated by this Trust Agreement, the Transaction Documents, or any other document shall look only to the Trust Estate for payment or satisfaction thereof. Notwithstanding any provision of this Trust Agreement or any other document to the contrary, under no circumstances shall The Corporation Trust Company, in its individual capacity or in its

9280112.5 (004039881) - 15 -

capacity as Delaware Trustee, (i) have any duty to choose or supervise, nor shall it have any liability for the actions or inactions of, the Signatory Trustee or any officer, manager, employee, or other Person (other than The Corporation Trust Company and its own employees), or (ii) be liable or responsible for, or obligated to perform, any contract, representation, warranty, obligation or liability of the Trust, the Signatory Trustee, or any officer, manager, employee, or other Person (other than The Corporation Trust Company and its own employees); provided, however, that this limitation shall not protect The Corporation Trust Company against any liability to the Beneficial Owners to which it would otherwise be subject by reason of its willful misconduct, bad faith, fraud or gross negligence in the performance of its duties under this Trust Agreement.

Section 4.4 <u>Duties</u>. None of the Delaware Trustee or any successor Delaware Trustee shall have any duty or obligation under or in connection with this Trust Agreement, the Trust, or any transaction or document contemplated hereby, except as expressly provided by the terms of this Trust Agreement, and no implied duties or obligations shall be read into this Trust Agreement against the Delaware Trustee or any successor Delaware Trustee. The right of the Delaware Trustee or any successor Delaware Trustee to perform any discretionary act enumerated herein shall not be construed as a duty. To the fullest extent permitted by applicable law, including without limitation Section 3806 of the Statutory Trust Act, the Delaware Trustee's or any successor Delaware Trustee's duties (including fiduciary duties) and liabilities relating thereto to the Trust and the Beneficial Owners shall be restricted to those duties (including fiduciary duties) expressly set forth in this Trust Agreement and liabilities relating thereto.

Indemnification. The Beneficial Owners, jointly and severally, hereby agree to: (i) reimburse the Delaware Trustee or any successor Delaware Trustee for aff reasonable expenses (including reasonable fees and expenses of counsel and other professionals); incurred in connection with the negotiation, execution, delivery, or performance of, or exercise of rights or powers under, this Trust Agreement; (ii) the fullest extent permitted by lawer indemnify, defend and hold harmless the Delaware Trustee and/or any successor Delaware. Trustee, and the officers, directors, employees and agents of the Delaware Trustee and/or any successor Delaware Trustee (collectively, including the Delaware Trustee and/or any successor Delaware Trustee in its individual capacity, the "Delaware Trustee Indemnified Persons") from and against any and all losses, damages, liabilities, claims, actions, suits, costs, expenses, disbursements (including the reasonable fees and expenses of counsel and other professionals), taxes and penalties of any kind and nature whatsoever (collectively, "Delaware Trustee Covered Expenses"), to the extent that such Delaware Trustee Covered Expenses arise out of or are imposed upon or asserted at any time against any such Delaware Trustee Indemnified Persons, including without limitation on the basis of ordinary negligence on the part of any such Delaware Trustee Indemnified Persons, with respect to or in connection with this Trust Agreement, the Trust, or any transaction or document contemplated hereby; provided, however, that the Beneficial Owners shall not be required to indemnify a Delaware Trustee Indemnified Person for Delaware Trustee Covered Expenses to the extent such Delaware Trustee Covered Expenses result from the willful misconduct, bad faith, fraud or gross negligence of such Delaware Trustee Indemnified Person; and (iii) the fullest extent permitted by law, advance to each such Delaware Trustee Indemnified Person any Delaware Trustee Covered Expenses incurred by such Delaware Trustee Indemnified Person in defending any claim, demand, action, suit or proceeding, in connection with this Trust Agreement, the Trust, or any transaction or document contemplated

9280112.5 {00403988.1} - 16 -

hereby, prior to the final disposition of such claim, demand, action, suit or proceeding upon receipt by any Beneficial Owner of an undertaking, by or on behalf of such Delaware Trustee Indemnified Person, to repay such amount if a court of competent jurisdiction renders a final, nonappealable judgment that includes a specific finding of fact that such Delaware Trustee Indemnified Person is not entitled to be indemnified therefor under this Section 4.5. The obligations of the Beneficial Owners under this Section 4.5 shall survive the resignation or removal of the Delaware Trustee, shall survive the dissolution and termination of the Trust, and shall survive the termination, amendment, supplement, and/or restatement of this Trust Agreement. The obligations of the Beneficial Owners under this Section 4.5 shall be personal obligations irrespective of the sufficiency or insufficiency of the Trust Estate to satisfy any such obligations.

Removal; Resignation; Succession. The Delaware Trustee may resign at Section 4.6 any time by providing written notice to the Signatory Trustee, such resignation to be effective upon the acceptance of appointment by a successor Delaware Trustee as hereinafter provided. The Signatory Trustee may at any time remove the Delaware Trustee for cause by providing written notice to the Delaware Trustee, such removal to be effective upon the acceptance of appointment by a successor Delaware Trustee as hereinafter provided. Cause shall only result from the willful misconduct, bad faith, fraud or gross negligence of the Delaware Trustee. In case of the removal or resignation of a Delaware Trustee, and with the prior written consent of Lender while the Loan is outstanding, the Signatory Trustee may appoint a successor by written instrument. If a successor Delaware Trustee shall not have been appointed within fifteen (15) days after the giving of such notice, the Delaware Trustee or any of the Beneficial Owners max apply to any court of competent jurisdiction in the United States to appoint a successor Delaware Trustee to act until such time, if any, as a successor shall have been appointed as provided above; provided the Lender approves such appointment during any period in which the Loan remains outstanding. Any successor so appointed by such court shall immediately and without further act be superseded by any successor appointed as provided above within one year from the date of the appointment by such court. Any successor, however appointed, shall execute and deliver to its predecessor Delaware Trustee an instrument accepting such appointment, and thereupon such successor, without further act, shall become vested with all the estates, properties, rights, powers? duties and trusts of the predecessor Delaware Trustee in the trusts hereunder with like effect as if originally named the Delaware Trustee herein; but upon the written request of such successor, such predecessor shall execute and deliver an instrument transferring to such successor, upon the trusts herein expressed, all the estates, properties, rights, powers, duties and trusts of such predecessor, and such predecessor shall duly assign, transfer, deliver and pay over to such successor all monies or other property then held by such predecessor upon the trusts herein expressed. Any right of the Beneficial Owners against a predecessor Delaware Trustee in its individual capacity shall survive the resignation or removal of such predecessor, shall survive the dissolution and termination of the Trust, and shall survive the termination, amendment, supplement, and/or restatement of this Trust Agreement.

Any successor Delaware Trustee, however appointed, shall be a bank or trust company satisfying the requirements of Section 3807(a) of the Statutory Trust Act. Any corporation into which the Delaware Trustee may be merged or converted or with which it may be consolidated, or any corporation resulting from any merger, conversion or consolidation to which such Delaware Trustee shall be a party, or any corporation to which substantially all the

9280112.5 (004039881) - 17 -

corporate trust business of the Delaware Trustee may be transferred, shall, subject to the preceding sentence, be the Delaware Trustee under this Trust Agreement without further act.

Section 4.7 <u>Fees and Expenses</u>. The Corporation Trust Company shall receive as compensation for its services hereunder such fees as have been separately agreed upon between Depositor and The Corporation Trust Company. The Delaware Trustee shall not have any obligation by virtue of this Trust Agreement to spend any of its own funds, or to take any action that could result in its incurring any cost or expense.

Section 4.8 <u>Indemnification Subordinate</u>. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Article 4, so long as any portion of the Loan is outstanding: (A) any indemnification set forth in this Trust Agreement shall be fully subordinate to the Loan and shall not constitute a claim against the Trust in the event its cash flow is insufficient to pay its obligations, nor shall it constitute a claim against any beneficial owner of an interest in the Trust and (B) no indemnity payment from funds of the Trust shall be payable from amounts allocable to any Lender pursuant to the Financing Documents.

ARTICLE 5 CONCERNING THE SIGNATORY TRUSTEE AND THE INDEPENDENT TRUSTEE

Section 5.1 Power and Authority. The investment activities and affairs of the faust shall be managed exclusively by or under the direction of the Signatory Trustee. The Signatory Trustee shall have the power and authority, and is hereby authorized and empowered, to take title to the Trust Estate as trustee to the Trust, to manage the Trust Estate and the investment activities and affairs of the Trust, subject to and in accordance with the terms and provisions of this Trust Agreement and the Financing Documents, provided that the Signatory Trustee shall have to power to engage on behalf of the Trust in any activities that the Trust could not engage directly. The Signatory Trustee shall have the power and authority, and is hereby authorized, empowered, and directed by the Trust, to enter into, execute and deliver, and to cause the Trust to perform its obligations under, each of the Transaction Documents to which the Trust is or becomes a party or signatory.

Section 5.2 <u>Signatory Trustee's Capacity</u>. The Signatory Trustee acts solely as an agent of the Trust and not in its individual capacity, and all Persons having any claim against the Signatory Trustee by reason of the transactions contemplated by this Trust Agreement, the Transaction Documents, or any other document shall look only to the Trust Estate for payment or satisfaction thereof. Notwithstanding any provision of this Trust Agreement to the contrary, the Signatory Trustee shall not have any liability to any Person except for its own willful misconduct, bad faith, fraud or gross negligence.

Section 5.3 <u>Duties.</u>

(a) The Signatory Trustee has primary responsibility for performing the administrative actions set forth in this Section 5.3. In addition, the Signatory Trustee shall have the obligations with respect to a potential sale of the Trust Estate set forth in Article 9. The Signatory Trustee shall not have any duty or obligation under or in connection with this Trust

Agreement, the Trust, or any transaction or document contemplated hereby, except as expressly provided by the terms of this Trust Agreement, and no implied duties or obligations shall be read into this Trust Agreement against the Signatory Trustee. The right of the Signatory Trustee to perform any discretionary act enumerated herein shall not be construed as a duty. To the fullest extent permitted by applicable law, including without limitation Section 3806 of the Statutory Trust Act, the Signatory Trustee's duties (including fiduciary duties) and liabilities relating thereto to the Trust and the Beneficial Owners shall be restricted to those duties (including fiduciary duties) expressly set forth in this Trust Agreement and liabilities relating thereto.

- (b) The Signatory Trustee shall, on behalf of the Trust, enter into the Contribution Agreement with the Depositor, of even date herewith, for purposes of issuing the Beneficial Interests to the Depositor.
- (c) Without limiting the generality of Section (a) above, the Signatory Trustee, for and on behalf of the Trust, is hereby authorized and directed to take each of the following actions necessary to conserve and protect the Trust Estate (subject to and in accordance with the terms and provisions of the Financing Documents):
 - (1) receiving the contribution of the Real Estate subject to, and assuming, the Lease and the Loan or, in the event that the Depositor contributes the right to acquire the Real Estate (versus the Real Estate itself), receive the contribution of such right to acquire the Real Estate, to take title to the Property as trustee for the Trust, and to enter into the Lease and the Loan on the terms negotiated and agreed to by the Depositor;
 - (2) entering into, delivering and complying with the terms of the Financing Documents;
 - (3) collecting rents and making distributions in accordance with Article 6;
 - (4) entering into any agreement for purposes of completing tax-free exchanges of real property with a Qualified Intermediary as defined in. Section 1.1031(k) 1(g)(4) of the Regulations;
 - (5) notifying the relevant parties of any default by them under the Transaction Documents;
 - (6) entering into and complying with the terms of the Lease, including making any repairs or maintenance with respect to the Real Estate required to be undertaken by the landlord in accordance with the terms of the Lease; and
 - (7) solely to the extent necessitated by the bankruptcy or insolvency of the Tenant or any other tenant of the Real Estate, if the Trust has not terminated under Section 9.2, entering into a new lease with respect to the Real Estate.

The foregoing notwithstanding, under no circumstances shall the power or authority of the Signatory Trustee include the ability to take any actions which would cause the Trust to cease to constitute an "investment trust" within the meaning of Section 301.7701-4(c) of the Regulations. The power and authority of the Signatory Trustee shall be strictly and narrowly construed so as to preserve and protect the status of the Trust as an "investment trust" for federal income tax purposes.

- (d) The Signatory Trustee shall keep customary and appropriate books and records relating to the Trust and the Trust Estate and shall certify reports regarding same to the Lender, if required by the Financing Documents. The Signatory Trustee shall maintain appropriate books and records in order to provide reports of income and expenses to each Beneficial Owner as necessary for such Beneficial Owner to prepare his/her income tax returns regarding the Trust Estate. The Signatory Trustee may, at its election, enter into one or more service agreements with third parties, including National Asset Services, Inc., a Delaware corporation, or an affiliate of the Signatory Trustee, to provide reporting and asset management services to the Signatory Trustee to assist the Signatory Trustee in providing such services.
- (e) The Signatory Trustee shall promptly furnish, or require its third party of servicing contractors to furnish, to the Beneficial Owners copies of all reports, notices, requests demands, certificates, financial statements and any other writings required to be distributed to them pursuant to the Transaction Documents, unless the Signatory Trustee reasonably believes the same to have been sent directly to the Beneficial Owners, and promptly shall furnish, or require its third party servicing contractors to furnish, to the Lender those documents as required by the Financing Documents.
- (f) The Signatory Trustee shall not be required to act or refrain from acting under this Trust Agreement, the Lease or the Financing Documents if the Signatory Trustee reasonably determines, or has been advised by counsel, that such action or inaction may result in personal liability, unless the Signatory Trustee is indemnified by the Trust and the Beneficial Owners against any liability and costs (including reasonable legal fees and expenses) which may result in a manner and form reasonably satisfactory to the Signatory Trustee.
- (g) The Signatory Trustee shall not, on its own behalf (in contrast to actions that the Signatory Trustee is required to perform on behalf of the Trust), have any duty to (i) file, record or deposit any document or to maintain any such filing, recording or deposit or to refile, rerecord or redeposit any such document, (ii) obtain or maintain any insurance on the Real Estate, (iii) maintain the Real Estate, (iv) pay or discharge any tax levied against any part of the Trust Estate, (v) confirm, verify, investigate or inquire into the failure to receive any reports or financial statements from any party obligated under the Financing Documents to provide such, or (vi) inspect the Real Estate at any time or to ascertain or inquire as to the performance or observance of any of the covenants of any Person under the Financing Documents.
- (h) The Signatory Trustee shall manage, control, dispose of or otherwise deal with the Trust Estate consistent with its duties to conserve and protect the Trust Estate, subject to any restrictions required by the Financing Documents or the Lease, or otherwise provided in this Trust Agreement.

- (i) The Signatory Trustee shall provide to each Person who becomes a Beneficial Owner a copy of this Trust Agreement at or before the time such Person becomes a Beneficial Owner.
- (j) The Signatory Trustee shall provide to the Delaware Trustee a copy of the Ownership Records contemporaneously with each revision thereto.

Section 5.4 <u>Indemnification</u>. The Beneficial Owners, jointly and severally, hereby agree to (i) reimburse the Signatory Trustee for all reasonable expenses (including reasonable fees and expenses of counsel and other professionals), incurred in connection with the negotiation, execution, delivery, or performance of, or exercise of rights or powers under, this Trust Agreement, (ii) to the fullest extent permitted by law, indemnify, defend and hold harmless the Signatory Trustee, and the officers, directors, employees and agents of the Signatory Trustee (collectively, including the Signatory Trustee, the "Signatory Trustee Indemnified Persons") from and against any and all losses, damages, liabilities, claims, actions, suits, costs, expenses, disbursements (including the reasonable fees and expenses of counsel and other professionals), taxes and penalties of any kind and nature whatsoever (collectively, "Signatory Trustee Covered Expenses"), to the extent that such Signatory Trustee Covered Expenses arise out of or are imposed upon or asserted at any time against any such Signatory Trustee Indemnified Persons, including without limitation on the basis of ordinary negligence on the part of any such Signatory Trustee Indemnified Persons, with respect to or in connection with this Trust Agreement, the Trust, or any transaction or document contemplated hereby; provided, however, that the Beneficial Owners shall not be required to indemnify a Signatory Trustee Indemnified Person for Signatory Trustee Covered Expenses to the extent such Signatory Trustee Covered Expenses result from the willful misconduct, bad faith, fraud or gross negligence of such Signatory Trustee Indemnified Person, and (iii) to the fullest extent permitted by law, advance to each such Signatory Trustee Indemnified Person any Signatory Trustee Covered Expenses incurred by such Signatory Trustee Indemnified Person in defending any claim, demand, actions suit or proceeding, in connection with this Trust Agreement, the Trust, or any transaction are document contemplated hereby, prior to the final disposition of such claim, demand, action, suit or proceeding upon receipt by any Beneficial Owner of an undertaking, by or on behalf of such Signatory Trustee Indemnified Person, to repay such amount if a court of competent jurisdiction renders a final, nonappealable judgment that includes a specific finding of fact that such Signatory Trustee Indemnified Person is not entitled to be indemnified therefor under this Section 5.4. The obligations of the Beneficial Owners under this Section 5.4 shall survive the resignation or removal of the Signatory Trustee, shall survive the dissolution and termination of the Trust, and shall survive the termination, amendment, supplement, and/or restatement of this Trust Agreement. The obligations of the Beneficial Owners under this Section 5.4 shall be personal obligations irrespective of the sufficiency or insufficiency of the Trust Estate to satisfy any such obligations. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Section 5.4, so long as any portion of the Loan is outstanding: (A) any indemnification set forth in this Trust Agreement shall be fully subordinate to the Loan and shall not constitute a claim against the Trust in the event its cash flow is insufficient to pay its obligations, nor shall it constitute a claim against any beneficial owner of an interest in the Trust and (B) no indemnity payment from funds of the Trust shall be payable from amounts allocable to the Lender pursuant to the Financing Documents.

Section 5.5 <u>Fees and Expenses</u>. The Signatory Trustee shall receive as compensation for its services as Signatory Trustee hereunder the fee contemplated by Section 9.4. The Signatory Trustee shall not have any obligation by virtue of this Trust Agreement to spend any of its own funds, or to take any action that could result in its incurring any cost or expense. Notwithstanding the foregoing, so long as any portion of the Loan is outstanding: (A) any payment obligation to Signatory Trustee shall be fully subordinate to the Loan and shall not constitute a claim against the Trust in the event its cash flow is insufficient to pay its obligations, nor shall it constitute a claim against any beneficial owner of an interest in the Trust and (B) no payment obligation to Signatory Trustee shall be payable from amounts allocable to the Lender pursuant to the Financing Documents.

Section 5.6 Sale of Trust Estate by Signatory Trustee Is Binding. Any sale or other conveyance of the Trust Estate or any part thereof by the Signatory Trustee made for and on behalf of the Trust pursuant to the terms of this Trust Agreement shall bind the Trust and the Beneficial Owners and be effective to transfer or convey all rights, title and interest of the Trust and the Beneficial Owners in and to the Trust Estate.

Removal/Resignation; Succession. The Signatory Trustee may resign at Section 5.7 any time by providing prior written notice to the Delaware Trustee, such resignation to be effective upon the acceptance of appointment by a successor Signatory Trustee as hereinafter provided; provided, however, that at any time the Loan is outstanding, the Signatory Trustee may not resign without the prior consent of each Lender. The Delaware Trustee may at any time remove the Signatory Trustee for cause by providing written notice to the Signatory Trustee, such removal to be effective upon the acceptance of appointment by a successor Signatory Trustee as hereinafter provided; provided, however, that at any time any Loan is outstanding, the Signatory Trustee may not be removed without the prior consent of each Lender. Cause shaff only result from the willful misconduct, bad faith, fraud or gross negligence of the Signatory Trustee. In case of the removal or resignation of the Signatory Trustee, the Delaware Trustee, with the prior written consent of the Lender while the Loan is outstanding, may appoint a successor by written instrument. If a successor Signatory Trustee shall not have been appointe within fifteen (15) days after the giving of such notice, the Signatory Trustee or any of the Beneficial Owners may apply to any court of competent jurisdiction in the United States to appoint a successor Signatory Trustee to act until such time, if any, as a successor shall have been appointed as provided above, provided that the Lender approves such appointment during any period in which the Loan is outstanding. Any successor so appointed by such court shall immediately and without further act be superseded by a successor appointed as provided above within one (1) year from the date of the appointment by such court. Any successor, however appointed, shall execute and deliver to its predecessor Signatory Trustee an instrument accepting such appointment, and thereupon such successor, without further act, shall become vested with all the rights, powers and duties of the predecessor Signatory Trustee in the trusts hereunder with like effect as if originally named the Signatory Trustee herein; but upon the written request of such successor, such predecessor shall execute and deliver an instrument transferring to such successor, upon the trusts herein expressed, all the rights, powers and duties of such predecessor. Any right of the Beneficial Owners against a predecessor Signatory Trustee in its individual capacity shall survive the resignation or removal of such predecessor Signatory Trustee, shall survive the dissolution and termination of the Trust, and shall survive the termination, amendment, supplement, and/or restatement of this Trust Agreement. Notwithstanding any

SECRETARY OF STATE SECRETARY OF STATE

provisions of this Trust Agreement, so long as any obligation evidenced or secured by any of the Financing Documents remains outstanding, the Signatory Trustee or any replacement signatory trustee shall be an entity that complies with the special purpose entity requirements set forth in the Financing Documents, with an independent manager or director (as set forth in the Financing Documents).

Section 5.8 <u>Independent Trustee</u>. The Independent Trustee is appointed to serve as trustee of the Trust for the purpose of satisfying the Lender's requirement that the Trust have an Independent Trustee, as herein defined. It is understood and agreed by the parties hereto that the Independent Trustee shall not have any of the duties or liabilities of the Delaware Trustee or the Signatory Trustee. The duties and obligations, and the authority, of the Independent Trustee shall be limited to: (i) consenting or not consenting to any proposed action of the Trust as provided in Article 3 of this Trust Agreement; and (ii) upon written notice from Lender or Investors, effecting a Transfer Distribution and related actions pursuant to Section 9.2 of this Trust Agreement if the Signatory Trustee fails to do so. To the extent that, at law or in equity, the Independent Trustee has duties (including fiduciary duties) and liabilities relating thereto to the Trust or the Investors, it is hereby understood and agreed by the other parties hereto that such duties and liabilities are replaced by the duties and liabilities of the Independent Trustee expressly set forth in this Trust Agreement.

Section 5.9 Indemnification. The Beneficial Owners, jointly and severally, hereby agree to (i) reimburse the Independent Trustee for all reasonable expenses (including reasonable fees and expenses of counsel and other professionals), incurred in connection with the negotiation, execution, delivery, or performance of, or exercise of rights or powers under, this Trust Agreement, (ii) to the fullest extent permitted by law, indemnify, defend and hold harmless. the Independent Trustee from and against any and all losses, damages, liabilities, claims, actions, suits, costs, expenses, disbursements (including the reasonable fees and expenses of counsel and other professionals), taxes and penalties of any kind and nature whatsoever (collectively, see "Independent Trustee Covered Expenses"), to the extent that such Independent Trustee Covered Expenses arise out of or are imposed upon or asserted at any time against any such Independent... Trustee, including without limitation on the basis of ordinary negligence on the part of any such Independent Trustee, with respect to or in connection with this Trust Agreement, the Trust, or any transaction or document contemplated hereby; provided, however, that the Beneficial Owners shall not be required to indemnify the Independent Trustee for Independent Trustee Covered Expenses to the extent such Independent Trustee Covered Expenses result from the willful misconduct, bad faith, fraud or gross negligence of the Independent Trustee, and (iii) to the fullest extent permitted by law, advance to the Independent Trustee any Independent Trustee Covered Expenses incurred by the Independent Trustee in defending any claim, demand, action, suit or proceeding, in connection with this Trust Agreement, the Trust, or any transaction or document contemplated hereby, prior to the final disposition of such claim, demand, action, suit or proceeding upon receipt by any Beneficial Owner of an undertaking, by or on behalf of the Independent Trustee, to repay such amount if a court of competent jurisdiction renders a final, nonappealable judgment that includes a specific finding of fact that the Independent Trustee is not entitled to be indemnified therefor under this Section 5.9. The obligations of the Beneficial Owners under this Section 5.9 shall survive the resignation or removal of the Independent Trustee, shall survive the dissolution and termination of the Trust, and shall survive the termination, amendment, supplement, and/or restatement of this Trust Agreement.

- 23 -

SECRETARY OF STATE

obligations of the Beneficial Owners under this Section 5.9 shall be personal obligations irrespective of the sufficiency or insufficiency of the Trust Estate to satisfy any such obligations. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Section 5.9, so long as any portion of the Loan is outstanding: (A) any indemnification set forth in this Trust Agreement shall be fully subordinate to the Loan and shall not constitute a claim against the Trust in the event its cash flow is insufficient to pay its obligations, nor shall it constitute a claim against any beneficial owner of an interest in the Trust and (B) no indemnity payment from funds of the Trust shall be payable from amounts allocable to the Lender pursuant to the Financing Documents.

ARTICLE 6 BENEFICIAL INTERESTS

Section 6.1 <u>Issuance of Beneficial Ownership Interests.</u>

- (a) The Depositor shall convey the Real Estate, or shall cause the Real Estate to be conveyed, to the Trust, and the Trust shall convey to Depositor all the Beneficial Interests in the Trust. All Beneficial Interests shall be uncertificated interests and shall constitute a single, and the only, class of interest in the Trust. Without limitation, no Beneficial Interests may be certificated interests, nor may there be other classes of interest in the Trust, without the prior written consent of each Lender.
- (b) Any Beneficial Owner shall be deemed, by virtue of a valid Purchase Agreement for Beneficial Interest referenced therein, to have agreed, accepted and become bound by, and subject to, the provisions of this Trust Agreement. Each Beneficial Owner hereby acknowledges and agrees that, in its capacity as a Beneficial Owner, it has no ability either to (i) petition for a partition of the assets of the Trust, (ii) file a petition in bankruptcy on behalf of the Trust, or (iii) take any action that consents to, aids, supports, solicits or otherwise cooperates the filing of an involuntary bankruptcy proceeding involving the Trust.
- Section 6.2 Ownership Records. The Signatory Trustee shall at all times be the Person at whose office a Purchase Agreement may be presented or surrendered for registration of transfer or for exchange and where notices and demands to or upon the Trust in respect of a Purchase Agreement may be served. The Signatory Trustee shall keep Ownership Records, which shall include records of the transfer and exchange of Beneficial Interests Notwithstanding any provision of this Trust Agreement to the contrary, transfer of a Beneficial Interest in the Trust, or of any right, title or interest therein, shall occur only upon and by virtue of the entry of such transfer in the Ownership Records. In the event of any transfer permitted under the terms of this Trust Agreement, the Signatory Trustee shall issue a new Purchase Agreement setting forth the current Percentage Share in the Trust held by such new Beneficial Owner, and if applicable the Signatory Trustee shall issue a new Purchase Agreement setting forth the Beneficial Interest retained by any transferring Beneficial Owner. Except as specifically permitted by this Article 6, the Beneficial Interests shall be non-transferable and may not be negotiated, endorsed or otherwise transferred to a holder.
- Section 6.3 Additional Conditions to Transfer. The Signatory Trustee's consent to any proposed transfer hereunder is subject to the satisfaction of the following as determined in the sole discretion of the Signatory Trustee: (A) that such proposed transfer complies with all

in combination with any other prior transfer or proposed transfer constitute an event of default under the Financing Documents; (B) that such proposed transfer would not result in the Trust having to register as an investment company under the Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended, or require the Trust or any Trustee to register as an investment adviser under the Investment Advisers Act of 1940, as amended; and (C) that such proposed transfer does not cause the property of the Trust to become "plan assets" (as defined in the Plan Asset Rules) subject to the fiduciary standards of Part 4 of Subtitle B of Tile I of ERISA and Code Section 4975.

Section 6.4 Restrictions on Transfer. Subject to compliance with applicable securities laws, the Financing Documents, and this Section 6.1, Section 6.4, Section 6.5, and Section 6.6 of

transfer restrictions and requirements set forth in the Financing Documents and does not itself or

Section 6.4 Restrictions on Transfer. Subject to compliance with applicable securities laws, the Financing Documents, and this Section 6.1, Section 6.4, Section 6.5, and Section 6.6 of this Trust Agreement, all or any portion of the Beneficial Interest of any Beneficial Owner (other than Depositor) may be assigned or transferred without the prior consent of any of the Trust, the Delaware Trustee, the Signatory Trustee, or the other Beneficial Owners. All expenses of any such transfer shall be paid by the assigning or transferring Beneficial Owner.

Section 6.5 Conditions to Admission of New Beneficial Owners. Subject to Sections 6.1 of this Trust Agreement, any assignee or transferee of a Beneficial Owner, except Investors that purchased Beneficial Interests pursuant to a Purchase Agreement, shall only become a Beneficial Owner upon such assignee's or transferee's written acceptance and adoption of this Trust Agreement, as manifested by its execution and delivery to the Signatory Trustee of an executed agreement substantially in the form of Exhibit D.

Section 6.6 <u>Limit on Number of Beneficial Owners</u>. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Trust Agreement, at no time shall the number of Beneficial Owners exceed one thousand nine hundred fifty (1950) Persons; however, so long as the Loan is outstanding, the number of Beneficial Owners hall not exceed one hundred (100) Persons. Any transfer that results in a violation of the preceding sentence shall, to the fullest extent permitted by law, be null, void and of no effect whatsoever.

Representations and Acknowledgements of Beneficial Owners. Section 6.7 Each Beneficial Owner hereby represents and warrants that it (i) is not acquiring its Beneficial Interest with a view to any distribution thereof in a transaction that would violate the Securities Act or the securities laws of any state of the United States; and (ii) is aware of the restrictions on transfer that are applicable to the Beneficial Interests and will not offer, sell, pledge or otherwise transfer its Beneficial Interest except in compliance with all applicable securities laws and regulations and this Trust Agreement. Each Beneficial Owner hereby acknowledges that (y) other than with respect to the initial issuance thereof by the Signatory Trustee and by the Depositor to the Investors pursuant to the terms of the Memorandum and applicable securities laws, no Beneficial Interest may be sold, transferred or otherwise disposed of unless expressly permitted hereunder and it is registered or qualified under the Securities Act and all other applicable laws of any applicable jurisdiction or an exemption therefrom is available in accordance with all other laws of any applicable jurisdiction; and (z) no Beneficial Interest has been or is expected to be registered under the Securities Act, and accordingly, all Beneficial Interests are subject to restrictions on transfer.

SECRETARY OF STATE ON STATE OF CORPORATIONS

Section 6.8 Status of Relationship. This Trust Agreement shall not be interpreted to impose a partnership or joint venture relationship on the Beneficial Owners either at law or in equity. Accordingly, no Beneficial Owner shall have any liability for the debts or obligations incurred by any other Beneficial Owner, with respect to the Trust Estate, or otherwise, and no Beneficial Owner shall have any authority, other than as specifically provided herein, to act on behalf of any other Beneficial Owner or to impose any obligation on any other Beneficial Owner with respect to the Trust Estate. Neither the power to give direction to the Delaware Trustee, the Signatory Trustee, or any other Person nor the exercise thereof by any Beneficial Owner shall cause such Beneficial Owner to have duties (including fiduciary duties) or liabilities relating thereto to the Trust or to any Beneficial Owner.

Section 6.9 <u>No Legal Title to Trust Estate</u>. The Beneficial Owners shall not have legal title to the Trust Estate. The death, incapacity, dissolution, termination, or bankruptcy of any Beneficial Owner shall not result in the termination or dissolution of the Trust.

Section 6.10 <u>In-Kind Distributions</u>. Except as expressly provided herein, no Beneficial Owner (i) has an interest in specific Trust property or (ii) shall have any right to demand and receive from the Trust an in-kind distribution of the Trust Estate or any portion thereof. In addition, each Beneficial Owner expressly waives any right, if any, under the Statutory Trust Act to seek a judicial dissolution of the Trust, to terminate the Trust, or, to the fullest extent permitted by law, to partition the Trust Estate.

Section 6.11 <u>Rights and Powers of Beneficial Owners</u>. The Beneficial Owners shall only have the right to receive distributions from the Trust as a result of the operations or sale of the Real Estate. The Beneficial Owners shall not have the right or power to direct in any manner the Trust or the Signatory Trustee in connection with the operation of the Trust or the actions of the Delaware Trustee or the Signatory Trustee. In addition, the Beneficial Owners shall not have the right or power to:

- (a) Contribute additional assets to the Trust;
- (b) Be involved in any manner in the operation or management of the Trust or its assets;
 - (c) Cause the Trust to negotiate or re-negotiate loans or leases; or
 - (d) Cause the Trust to sell its assets and re-invest the proceeds of such sale.

ARTICLE 7 DISTRIBUTIONS AND REPORTS

- Section 7.1 <u>Payments From Trust Estate Only.</u> All payments to be made by the Signatory Trustee under this Trust Agreement shall be from the Trust Estate.
- Section 7.2 <u>Distributions in General</u>. The Signatory Trustee shall distribute (or cause its third party servicing contractors to distribute on the Signatory Trustee's behalf) all available cash to the Beneficial Owners in accordance with their Percentage Shares on a monthly basis, after paying all amounts due under the Financing Documents and all other expenses of the Trust

SECRETARY OF STATE

- 26 -

SECRETARY OF STATE SECRETARY OF STATE FILED

then due, and after paying or reimbursing the Signatory Trustee for any fees or expenses paid by the Signatory Trustee on behalf of the Trust and retaining such additional amounts as the Signatory Trustee determines, or the Lender has determined under the Transaction Documents, are necessary to pay anticipated ordinary current and future Trust expenses ("Reserves"). Reserves and any other cash retained pursuant to this paragraph shall be invested by the Signatory Trustee only in short-term obligations of (or guaranteed by) the United States, or any agency or instrumentality thereof and in certificates of deposit or interest-bearing bank accounts of any bank or trust companies having a minimum stated capital and surplus of \$100,000,000 (a "Permitted Investment"). All such obligations must mature prior to the next distribution date, and be held to maturity. All amounts distributable to the Beneficial Owners pursuant to this Trust Agreement shall be paid by check or in immediately available funds by transfer to a banking institution with bank wire transfer facilities for the account of such Beneficial Owner, as instructed from time to time by such Beneficial Owner on the last Business Day of each calendar month.

Section 7.3 <u>Distribution Upon Dissolution</u>. In the event of the Trust's dissolution in accordance with Article 9 hereof, all of the Trust Estate as may then exist after the winding up of its affairs in accordance with the Statutory Trust Act (including without limitation subsections (d) and (e) of Section 3808 of the Statutory Trust Act and providing for all costs and expenses, including any income or transfer taxes which may be assessed against the Trust, whether or not by reason of the dissolution of the Trust), shall, subject to Section 9.2, be distributed to those Persons who are then Beneficial Owners in their respective Percentage Shares.

Section 7.4 Cash and other Accounts; Reports by the Signatory Trustee. Subject to the terms and conditions of the Financing Documents, the Signatory Trustee shall be responsible for receiving all cash from the Tenant and placing such cash into one or more accounts as required under the distribution and investment obligations of the Trust under Section 7.2. The Signatory Trustee shall furnish (or cause its third party servicing contractors to furnish) annual reports to each of the Beneficial Owners as to the amounts of rent received from the Tenant, the expenses incurred by the Trust with respect to the Real Estate (if any), the amount of any Reserves and the amount of the distributions made by the Trust to the Beneficial Owners.

Section 7.5 <u>Subordination to Loan Documents</u>. While the Financing Documents remain in effect, any and all rights of the Investors pursuant to the terms of this Trust Agreement are subordinate to the rights of the Lender under the Financing Documents.

ARTICLE 8 RELIANCE; REPRESENTATIONS; COVENANTS

Section 8.1 Good Faith Reliance. Neither the Delaware Trustee nor the Signatory Trustee shall incur any liability to anyone in acting upon any signature, instrument, notice, resolution, request, consent, order, certificate, report, opinion, bond or other document or paper reasonably and in good faith believed by such Person to be genuine and signed by the proper party or parties thereto. As to any fact or matter, the manner of ascertainment of which is not specifically described herein, the Delaware Trustee and the Signatory Trustee may for all purposes hereof rely on a certificate, signed by or on behalf of the Person executing such certificate, as to such fact or matter, and such certificate shall constitute full protection of the

SECRETARY OF STATE STATE OF CORPORATIONS

Delaware Trustee and the Signatory Trustee for any action taken or omitted to be taken by them in good faith in reliance thereon, and the Delaware Trustee and the Signatory Trustee may conclusively rely upon any certificate furnished to such Person that on its face conforms to the requirements of this Trust Agreement. Each of the Delaware Trustee and the Signatory Trustee may (i) exercise its powers and perform its duties by or through such attorneys and agents as it shall appoint with due care, and it shall not be liable for the acts or omissions of such attorneys and agents; and (ii) consult with counsel, accountants and other experts, and shall be entitled to rely upon the advice of counsel, accountants and other experts selected by it in good faith and shall be protected by the advice of such counsel and other experts in anything done or omitted to be done by it in accordance with such advice. In particular, no provision of this Trust Agreement shall be deemed to impose any duty on the Delaware Trustee or the Signatory Trustee to take any action if such Person shall have been advised by counsel that such action may involve it in personal liability or is contrary to the terms hereof or to applicable law. For all purposes of this Trust Agreement, the Delaware Trustee shall be fully protected in relying upon the most recent Ownership Records delivered to it by the Signatory Trustee.

Section 8.2 No Representations or Warranties as to Certain Matters. NEITHER THE DELAWARE TRUSTEE NOR THE SIGNATORY TRUSTEE, EITHER WHEN ACTING HEREUNDER IN ITS CAPACITY AS DELAWARE TRUSTEE OR SIGNATORY TRUSTEE OR IN ITS INDIVIDUAL CAPACITY, MAKES OR SHALL BE DEEMED TO HAVE MADE ANY REPRESENTATION OR WARRANTY, EXPRESS OR IMPLIED, AS TO THE TITLE, LOCATION, VALUE, CONDITION, WORKMANSHIP, DESIGN, COMPLIANCE WITH SPECIFICATIONS, CONSTRUCTION, OPERATION, MERCHANTABILITY OR FITNESS FOR USE FOR A PARTICULAR PURPOSE OF THE TRUST ESTATE OR ANY PART THEREOF, AS TO THE ABSENCE OF ANY INFRINGEMENT OF ANY PATENT, TRADEMARK OR COPYRIGHT, AS TO THE ABSENCE OF OBLIGATIONS BASED ON STRICT LIABILITY IN TORT, OR ANY OTHER REPRESENTATION OR WARRANTY WHATSOEVER, EXPRESS OR IMPLIED, WITH RESPECT TO THE TRUST ESTATE OR ANY PART THEREOF.

Neither the Delaware Trustee or the Signatory Trustee makes any representation or warranty as to (i) the title, value, condition or operation of the Real Estate, and (ii) the validity or enforceability of Transaction Documents or as to the correctness of any statement contained in any thereof, except as expressly made by the Delaware Trustee or the Signatory Trustee in individual capacity. Each of the Delaware Trustee and the Signatory Trustee represents and warrants to the Beneficial Owners that it has authorized, executed and delivered the Trust Agreement.

ARTICLE 9 TERMINATION

Section 9.1 <u>Termination in General</u>. Except upon the occurrence of a Transfer Distribution or the sale of Trust Estate pursuant to Section 9.3, the Trust shall have perpetual existence. Upon the first to occur of a Transfer Distribution or the sale of Trust Estate pursuant to Section 9.3, the Trust shall be dissolved in accordance with Section 3808 of the Statutory Trust Act, at which time each Beneficial Owner's Percentage Share of the Trust Estate shall be

9280112.5 (00403988.1) - 28 -

SECRETARY OF STATE ON STATE ON

distributed to such Beneficial Owner in accordance with Section 7.3; provided, however, that in connection with a sale of the Trust Estate in accordance with Section 7.3, the Loan shall have been defeased, paid in full or assumed in accordance with the terms of the Financing Documents. Notwithstanding anything in this Section 9.1 or the balance of the Trust Agreement to the contrary, the Trust shall dissolve and wind up not later than 21 years after the death of the last living descendant of Barack H. Obama, the 44th President of the United States, who was alive on the Deposit Date.

Section 9.2 Termination to Preserve and Protect the Trust Estate.

- (a) Subject to the terms and conditions of the Financing Documents, upon the first to occur of (i) a sale of the Trust Estate pursuant to Section 9.3 or (ii) if the Signatory Trustee determines that (a) the Tenant has failed to timely pay rent due under the Lease after the expiration of any applicable notice and cure provisions in the Lease, if any, (b) the Trust Estate is in jeopardy of being lost due to a default on the Loan, and the Signatory Trustee is prohibited from acting pursuant to Section 3.3 hereof, (c) the Trust is otherwise in violation of Section 3.3, (d) an Event of Default has occurred under the Financing Documents and the "Conversion" of the Trust is required pursuant to the terms of the Financing Documents, (e) the Trust Property or any portion thereof is subject to a casualty, condemnation or similar event, (f) the Tenant files for bankruptcy or has an involuntary bankruptcy petition filed against it, seeks the appointment of a receiver or similar official, makes an assignment for the benefit of creditors or there occurs any similar event, (g) so long as the Loan is outstanding, any event occurs that causes the Signatory Trustee to cease to be the Signatory Trustee of the Trust unless a replacement signatory trustee acceptable to the Lender has been appointed, (h) any event resulting in the dissolution, liquidation, winding up or termination of the Trust occurs, or (i)=if the Signatory Trustee determines in writing that dissolution of the Trust is necessary and appropriate to preserve and protect the Trust Estate for the benefit of the Beneficial Owness; then, in any such case, the Trust shall dissolve and wind up in accordance with Section 3808 of the Statutory Trust Act and each Beneficial Owner's Percentage Share of the Trust Estate shaff be distributed to such Beneficial Owner in accordance with this Section 9.2 in full and complete satisfaction and redemption of their Beneficial Ownership Interests. If any portion of the Loan remains outstanding and the Signatory Trustee fails to dissolve the Trust when required to do so pursuant to this Section 9.2 (or if, pursuant to the Financing Documents, the Independent Trustee is required to terminate the Trust Agreement), the duties of the Signatory Trustee described in this Section 9.2 shall become solely the duties of the Independent Trustee upon written notice from Lender and the Independent Trustee shall dissolve the Trust and distribute the Trust Property to Investors in the manner provided in Section 9.2(b). At no time shall the Independent Trustee be responsible to fulfill the obligations set forth in this Section 9.2 unless it shall have received proper written notice.
- (b) Notwithstanding the foregoing or anything else to the contrary contained in this Trust Agreement, if at such time as the requirements of Section 9.2(a) are applicable any portion of any Loan remains outstanding, then immediately before any such liquidating distributions the Signatory Trustee shall, in accordance with the requirements set forth herein and in the Financing Documents, transfer title to the assets comprising the Trust Estate to a newly formed Delaware limited liability company (the "Springing LLC") that has a limited liability company agreement in the same form as that set forth in Exhibit E with such

9280112.5 (00403988.1) - 29 -

SECRETARY OF STATE

modifications thereto as may be approved by each Lender in writing or required to comply with the terms and conditions of the Financing Documents (the "Transfer Distribution"). As part of the Transfer Distribution, (i) the Signatory Trustee shall cause the membership interests in the Springing LLC to be distributed to the Beneficial Owners in complete satisfaction of their Beneficial Interests in order to consummate the dissolution of the Trust with Lender's security interest or pledge on any of the Beneficial Interests automatically attaching to the replacement membership interests in the Springing LLC (and Signatory Trustee and such Investor agree to execute any documentation as shall be reasonably necessary to perfect Lender's security and pledge in such membership interests), (ii) the Signatory Trustee shall be designated as the manager of the Springing LLC and shall execute all necessary documents, including the operating agreement of the Springing LLC on behalf of the members of the Springing LLC, (iii) the Springing LLC shall acquire, by operation of law, contract, or otherwise, the Trust Estate subject to the then-outstanding obligations of the Trust under the Financing Documents and the Lease, and the Springing LLC shall assume, by operation of law, contract, or otherwise, the Trust's obligations under the Financing Documents and the Lease, which assumption shall be evidenced by documents approved in writing by the Lender and (iv) the Signatory Trustee shall take all other actions necessary to complete the termination and winding up of the Trust, the formation of the Springing LLC, and the Transfer Distribution in accordance with applicable Delaware laws relating to the Trust and the Delaware Limited Liability Company Act. To the fullest extent permitted by applicable law, the Signatory Trustee shall be fully protected in any determinations made under this Section 9.2 made in good faith, and shall have no liability to any Person, including without limitation the Beneficial Owners, with respect thereto. determination has been made to dissolve the Trust under this Section 9.2, the Signatory Trustee may, in its discretion and upon advice of counsel, utilize such other form of transaction (including, without limitation, a conversion of the Trust into a limited liability company if then permitted by applicable law) to accomplish the transaction contemplated by the Transfer Distribution, provided that such alternative form of transaction is entered into (i) to preserve and protect the Trust Estate for the benefit of the Beneficial Owners and is in compliance with the Statutory Trust Act and (ii) in compliance with the other requirements set forth above and pursuant to the terms and conditions of the Financing Documents.

Sale of the Trust Estate. The Trust shall sell the Trust Estate at any timeafter the Trust Estate has been held by the Trust for at least 2 years upon receipt of a notice from the Signatory Trustee (provided, however, that prior to the initial Beneficial Interest, this 2 year period shall not be relevant). Any sale shall be in the Signatory Trustee's sole and absolute discretion, including (i) determining sales price of the Trust Estate, (ii) providing notice to the Trust of the sale, and (iii) conducting the sale of the Trust Estate. After paying all amounts due to the Delaware Trustee hereunder, and the Lender, if any, the Trust shall distribute the balance of the proceeds (net of any fee due to the Signatory Trustee) to the Beneficial Owners. No such sale shall occur unless the Loan is repaid in full at that time in accordance with the requirements of the Financing Documents. The Signatory Trustee and the Delaware Trustee are expressly instructed to permit each Beneficial Owner to undertake its portion of the sale as a like-kind exchange within the meaning of Section 1031 of the Code. Any sale of the Trust Estate shall be on an "as is, where is" basis and without any representations or warranties by the Delaware Trustee or the Signatory Trustee (other than as to ownership of the Trust Estate and authority to enter into the sale or other matters as determined by Signatory Trustee in its sole and absolute discretion). Costs of sale shall be allocated between the Trust and the purchaser of the Trust

SECRETARY OF STAIL SECRETARY OF CORPORATIONS

Estate as may be determined by the Signatory Trustee in its sole discretion. "Sole and absolute discretion" means that notwithstanding any other provision of this Trust Agreement or otherwise applicable provision of law or equity (including any law relating to fiduciary duties), the Signatory Trustee (i) shall be entitled to consider only such interests and factors as it desires, including its own interests or its Affiliates' interests, (ii) shall be entitled to act or not act in a manner that is adverse, including materially adverse, to the Trust, the Trustees, the Beneficial Owners and any other Person bound by this Trust Agreement, and (iii) shall, to the fullest extent permitted by applicable law, have no duty or obligation to give any consideration to any interest of or factors affecting the Trust, the Trustees, the Beneficial Owners or any other Person bound by this Trust Agreement. Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement or any other provision of law or equity (including any law relating to fiduciary duties), to the fullest extent permitted by the Act and other applicable law, in connection with actions taken or not taken pursuant to this Trust Agreement, a Signatory Trustee Indemnified Person shall owe no duties hereunder or at law or in equity (including fiduciary duties) to the Trust, the Trustees, the Beneficial Owners or any other Person bound by this Trust Agreement. The Trust, the Trustees, the Beneficial Owners and any other Person bound by this Trust Agreement each therefore waives, to the fullest extent permitted by law, any claim or cause of action against a Signatory Trustee Indemnified Person asserting, in connection with the determination of any and all matters presented to such Signatory Trustee Indemnified Person for action, breach of fiduciary duty, duty of care or any other duty, breach of the Act or breach of any duty created by special circumstances arising out of this Trust Agreement or the Trust. Without limitation, any Signatory Trustee Indemnified Person may engage in or possess an interest in other profitseeking or business ventures of any kind, nature or description, independently or with others, similar or dissimilar to the business of the Trust, whether now existing or hereafter acquired or initiated, whether or not such ventures are competitive with the Trust, and the doctrine of corporate opportunity, or any analogous doctrine, shall not apply to any Signatory Trustee Indemnified Person. No Signatory Trustee Indemnified Person who acquires knowledge of a potential transaction, agreement, arrangement or other matter that may be an opportunity for the Trust shall have any duty to communicate or offer such opportunity to the Trust, and such Signatory Trustee Indemnified Person shall not be liable to the Trust or to any other Person, bound by this Trust Agreement for breach of any fiduciary or other duty existing at law, in equity or otherwise by reason of the fact that such Person pursues or acquires for, or directs such opportunity to, another Person or does not communicate such opportunity or information to the Trust. Neither the Trust nor any Beneficial Owner nor any Trustee shall have any rights or obligations by virtue of this Trust Agreement or the relationship created hereby in or to such independent ventures or the income or profits or losses derived therefrom, and the pursuit of such ventures, even if competitive with the activities of the Trust, shall not be deemed wrongful, improper or the breach of any duty to the Trust, any Trustee or any Beneficial Owner existing at law, in equity or otherwise.

Section 9.4 <u>Disposition Fee to Signatory Trustee on Sale</u>. The Signatory Trustee or an Affiliate shall receive a disposition fee (the "<u>Disposition Fee</u>") from the Trust equal to the net amount of two and one-half percent (2.5%) of the gross proceeds of any sale of the Trust Estate under Section 9.3, such amount to be increased by any payments of commissions or similar fees required to be paid by the Signatory Trustee to third-party real estate brokers in connection with any such sale. The right to receive the Disposition Fee shall expressly survive the transfer of the Real Estate to the Springing LLC and the cancellation of this Trust. Notwithstanding anything to

9280112.5 (004039881) - 31 -

the contrary contained in this Section 9.4, so long as any portion of the Loan is outstanding: (A) payment of any Disposition Fee shall be fully subordinate to the Loan and shall not constitute a claim against the Trust in the event its cash flow is insufficient to pay its obligations, nor shall it constitute a claim against any beneficial owner of an interest in the Trust, (B) no payment of any Disposition Fee shall be payable from amounts allocable to the Lender pursuant to the Financing Documents, and (C) no Disposition Fee shall be owed in connection with a foreclosure by Lender or a deed-in-lieu thereof, or a sale by Lender following any exercise of remedies under the Financing Documents, nor shall any Disposition Fee be owed under any circumstances by Lender or any successor or assignee of Lender.

Section 9.5 Loan Paid in Full. If the Signatory Trustee determines that the Loan, including all interest, principal and penalties, if any, has been paid in full pursuant to the requirements set forth in the Financing Documents, and the Signatory Trustee provides written notice of such determination to the Lender and the Lender agrees in writing with such determination, and the Trust Estate has not been sold pursuant to Section 9.3 within a reasonable period determined by the Signatory Trustee then the Signatory Trustee shall provide written notice to such effect to the Trust, and the Trust shall dissolve and wind up in accordance with the procedures set forth in Section 9.1.

Section 9.6 <u>Certificate of Cancellation</u>. Upon the completion of the dissolution and winding up of the Trust, the Certificate of Trust shall be cancelled by the Delaware Trustee who shall execute and cause a certificate of cancellation to be filed in the office of the Secretary of State.

Ţ.

ARTICLE 10 MISCELLANEOUS

Section 10.1 <u>Limitations on Rights of Others</u>. Nothing in this Trust Agreement, whether express or implied, shall give to any Person other than the Depositor, the Delaware Trustee, the Signatory Trustee, the Beneficial Owners, and the Trust any legal or equitable right, remedy or claim hereunder (subject to Section 10.11 hereof).

Section 10.2 <u>Successors and Assigns</u>. All covenants and agreements contained herein shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the Depositor, the Delaware Trustee, the Signatory Trustee, the Beneficial Owners, the Trust, and their successors and assigns, all as herein provided. Any request, notice, direction, consent, waiver or other writing or action by any such Person shall bind its successors and assigns.

Section 10.3 <u>Usage of Terms</u>. With respect to all terms in this Trust Agreement, the singular includes the plural and the plural includes the singular; words importing any gender include the other gender; references to "writing" include printing, typing, lithography and other means of reproducing words in a visible form; references to agreements and other contractual instruments include all subsequent amendments thereto or changes therein entered into in accordance with their respective terms and not prohibited by this Trust Agreement; references to Persons include their successors and permitted assigns; and the term "including" means including without limitation.

Section 10.4 <u>Headings</u>. The headings of the various Articles and Sections herein are for convenience of reference only and shall not define or limit any of the terms or provisions hereof.

Section 10.5 <u>Amendments</u>. Subject to Article 3 hereof, to the fullest extent permitted by applicable law, this Trust Agreement may not be supplemented or amended, and no term or provision hereof may be waived, discharged, or terminated orally, but only by a signed writing executed by each of the parties hereto.

Section 10.6 <u>Notices</u>. All notices, consents, directions, approvals, instructions, requests and other communications required or permitted by the terms hereof shall be in writing, and given by (i) overnight courier, or (ii) hand delivery, and shall be deemed to have been duly given when received. Notices shall be provided to the parties at the addresses specified below.

If to the Depositor:

KB Lake City Dialysis Holdings, LLC c/o KB Exchange Holdings, LLC 2801 N. Tenaya Way Las Vegas, Nevada 89128
Attn: Jeff Pori

If to the Delaware Trustee:

The Corporation Trust Company 1209 Orange Street Wilmington, DE 19801 Attn: Corporate Staffing

If to the Signatory Trustee, to:

KB Lake City Dialysis ST, LLC c/o KB Exchange Holdings, LLC 2801 N. Tenaya Way Las Vegas, Nevada 89128 Attn: Jeff Pori

If to the Independent Trustee:

Corporation Service Company 2711 Centerville Road, Suite 400 Wilmington, DE 19808 Attn: Independent Director Services

If to a Beneficial Owner, at such Person's address as specified in the most recent Ownership Records.

SECRETARY OF STATION

From time to time the Depositor, Delaware Trustee or Signatory Trustee may designate a new address for purposes of notice hereunder by notice to the others, and any Beneficial Owner may designate a new address for purposes of notice hereunder by notice to the Signatory Trustee.

Section 10.7 Governing Law. This Trust Agreement shall be governed by and construed and enforced in accordance with the laws of the State of Delaware (without regard to conflict of law principles); provided, however, that there shall not be applicable to the Trust, the Delaware Trustee, Signatory Trustee, any Independent Trustee or this Trust Agreement (a) the provisions of Sections 3540 and 3561 of Title 12 of the Delaware Code or (b) any provisions of the laws (statutory or common) of the State of Delaware (other than the Delaware Statutory Trust Act) pertaining to trusts which relate to or regulate: (i) the filing with any court or governmental body or agency of trustee accounts or schedules of trustee fees and charges, (ii) affirmative requirements to post bonds for trustees, officers, agents or employees of a trust, (iii) the necessity for obtaining court or other governmental approval concerning the acquisition, holding or disposition of real or personal property, (iv) fees or other sums payable to trustees, officers, agents or employees of a trust, (v) the allocation of receipts and expenditures to income or principal, (vi) restrictions or limitations on the permissible nature, amount or concentration of trust investments or requirements relating to the titling, storage or other manner of holding of trust assets, or (vii) the establishment of fiduciary or other standards or responsibilities or limitations on the acts or powers of trustees, to the extent that the matters identified in clauses (4) through (vii) above are inconsistent with the limitations or liabilities or authorities and powers of the Trustees and any other terms set forth or referenced in this Trust Agreement.

Section 10.8 <u>Counterparts</u>. This Trust Agreement may be signed in any number of counterparts, each of which shall be an original, with the same effect as if the signatures theretogened and hereto were upon the same instrument.

Section 10.9 <u>Severability</u>. Any provision of this Trust Agreement that is prohibited or unenforceable in any jurisdiction shall, as to such jurisdiction only, be ineffective to the extent of such prohibition or unenforceability without invalidating the remaining provisions hereof, and any such prohibition or unenforceability in any jurisdiction shall not invalidate or render unenforceable such provision in any other jurisdiction. To the extent permitted by applicable law, each of the parties hereby waives any provision of applicable law that renders any such provision prohibited or unenforceable in any respect.

Section 10.10 <u>Signature of Beneficial Owners</u>. Each Investor will execute the signature page for Agreement of Assignee or Transferee Beneficial Owners of KB Lake City Dialysis, DST in substantially the form set forth in <u>Exhibit D</u> hereto (the "<u>Signature Page</u>") in connection with their acquisition of a Beneficial Interest. By executing the Signature Page, each Investor hereby acknowledges and agrees to be bound by the terms of the limited liability company agreement for the Springing LLC contemplated under Section 9.2 in the form substantially similar to that set forth in <u>Exhibit E</u> hereto (the "<u>Springing LLC Agreement</u>") when and if such Springing LLC is formed. In addition, in light of their agreement to this Section 10.10, each Investor hereby acknowledges and agrees that their signature to the Springing LLC Agreement will not be required.

Section 10.11 <u>Lender As Third Party Beneficiaries</u>. Each Lender is a third party beneficiary of the Trust Agreement so long as the Loan is outstanding and may seek to enforce <u>Article 1</u> and <u>Article 3</u> and Section 2.3, 4.8, 5.4, 5.8, 5.9, 9.2, 9.3, 9.5 and this 10.11 of this Trust Agreement (collectively, the "Special Purpose Provisions") and any other provision requiring Lender's consent or compliance with the Financing Documents.

[THE REMAINDER OF THIS PAGE INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK] [SIGNATURE PAGE FOLLOWS]

15 JUL 14 AH 1: 37

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, each of the parties has caused this Trust Agreement to be duly executed as of the day and year first above written.

THE DEPOSITOR:

KB LAKE CITY DIALYSIS HOLDINGS, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company

N N V

By: Jeff Pori

Director

THE SIGNATORY TRUSTEE:

KB LAKE CITY DIALYSIS ST, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company

By: Jeff Pori,

Director

9280112.1

15 III 14 AH 1: 37

THE DELAWARE TRUSTEE:

THE CORPORATION TRUST COMPANY

By: Mull August Name: Jennifer A. Schwartz
Title: Assistant Vice President

THE INDEPENDENT TRUSTEE:

Michelle A. Dreyer

Name: Michelle A. Dreyer

EXHIBIT A

REAL ESTATE

[to be attached manually]

SECRETARY OF STATE OF STATE OF CORPORATIONS

EXHIBIT B

CERTIFICATE OF TRUST OF KB LAKE CITY DIALYSIS, DST

(copy attached)

SECRETARY OF SIAILON
JIVISION OF CORPORATION

EXHIBIT C

Name:	Mailing Address:	Percentage (%) Share of Beneficial Interest

I hereby certify that the foregoing Ownership Records are complete and accurate as of the date set forth above.

KB Lake City Dialysis ST, LLC, not in its individual capacity, but solely as Signatory Trustee

By: Jeff Pori,
Director

HAISTON OF CONTENTS.

SECRETARY OF STALE

EXHIBIT D

AGREEMENT OF ASSIGNEE OR TRANSFEREE BENEFICIAL OWNER OF KB LAKE CITY DIALYSIS, DST

The undersigned has received and reviewed, with assistance from such legal, tax, investment, and other advisors and skilled persons as the undersigned has deemed appropriate, the Trust Agreement of KB Lake City Dialysis, DST, dated as of _______, 2015 (the "Trust Agreement"), by and among KB Lake City Dialysis Holdings, LLC, as Depositor, KB Lake City Dialysis ST, LLC as Signatory Trustee, and The Corporation Trust Company as Delaware Trustee, and hereby covenants and agrees to be bound by the Trust Agreement as a Beneficial Owner. All capitalized terms used herein, and not defined herein shall have the meanings given to such terms in the Trust Agreement.

In connection with the purchase of the Beneficial Interest, the undersigned hereby:

- Represents and warrants that the undersigned: (i) understands and is aware that there are substantial uncertainties regarding the treatment of the undersigned's Beneficial Interest as real estate for federal income tax purposes; (ii) fully understands that there is significant risk that the undersigned's Beneficial Interest will not be treated as real estate for federal income tax purposes; (iii) has independently obtained advice from its legal counseland/or accountant regarding any tax-deferred exchange under Code Section 1031, including, without limitation, whether the acquisition of the undersigned's Beneficial Interest may qualify: as part of a tax-deferred exchange, and the undersigned is relying on such advice and not on the opinion of counsel issued to the Trust or upon any statements in the Memorandum (as defined below) regarding the tax treatment of the Beneficial Interests; (iv) is aware that the Internal Revenue Service ("IRS") has issued Revenue Ruling 2004-86 (the "Revenue Ruling") specifically addressing Delaware statutory trusts, the Revenue Ruling is merely guidance and is not a "safe-harbor" for taxpayers or sponsors, and, without the issuance of a Private Letter Ruling on a specific offering, there is no assurance that the undersigned's Beneficial Interest will not be treated as a partnership interest for federal income tax purposes; (v) understands that the Trust has not obtained a ruling from the IRS that the undersigned's Beneficial Interest will be treated as an undivided interest in real estate as opposed to an interest in a partnership; (vi) understands that the tax consequences of an investment in the undersigned's Beneficial Interest, especially the treatment of the transaction described herein under Code Section 1031 and the related "1031 Exchange" rules, are complex and vary with the facts and circumstances of each individual purchaser: (vii) understands that, notwithstanding that the opinion of counsel issued to the Trust states that a purchaser's Beneficial Interest "should" be considered a real property interest and not a partnership interest for federal income tax purposes, no assurance can be given that the IRS will agree with this opinion; and (viii) shall, for federal income tax purposes, report the purchase of the Beneficial Interest by the undersigned as a purchase by the undersigned of a direct ownership interest in the Real Estate.
- 1.2 Acknowledges that the undersigned (i) has received from the undersigned's transferor or assignor a courtesy copy of the private offering memorandum

regarding the sale of the Beneficial Interests by the Trust (together with any addendums or supplements thereto, the "Memorandum") and the Trust Agreement and (ii) is familiar with and understands each of the foregoing including the "Risk Factors" set forth in the Memorandum.

- 1.3 Represents and warrants that the undersigned, in determining to acquire the Beneficial Interest, has relied solely upon the advice of the undersigned's legal counsel and accountants or other financial advisors with respect to the tax and other consequences involved in acquiring the Beneficial Interest and that none of the Trust, the Delaware Trustee, the Signatory Trustee or the Depositor has made any representation to the undersigned regarding the Beneficial Interest or the Real Estate, except, in the case of any purchaser of an Interest from the Signatory Trustee, any representations contained in the Purchase Agreement and Escrow Instructions pursuant to which the undersigned acquires the Interest.
- 1.4 Acknowledges that the Beneficial Interest being acquired will be governed by the terms and conditions of the Trust Agreement, and under certain circumstances by the limited liability company agreement contemplated under Section 9.2 of the Trust Agreement and attached as Exhibit E thereto, both of which the undersigned accepts and by which the undersigned agrees by execution hereof to be legally bound notwithstanding that his signature will not be required on either agreement.
- 1.5 Represents and warrants that the undersigned either (i) is an Accredited Investor (as defined by Rule 501 of Regulation D promulgated under the Securities Act), or (ii) is acquiring the Beneficial Interest in a fiduciary capacity for a person meeting such condition.
- 1.6 Represents and warrants that the Beneficial Interest being acquired will be acquired for the undersigned's own account without a view to public distribution or resale and that the undersigned has no contract, undertaking, agreement or arrangement to sell or otherwise transfer or dispose of the Beneficial Interest or any portion thereof to any other Person.
- 1.7 Represents and warrants that the undersigned (i) can bear the economic risk of the purchase of the Beneficial Interest including the total loss of the undersigned's investment, (ii) has such knowledge and experience in business and financial matters, including the analysis of or participation in offerings of privately issued securities, as to be capable of evaluating the merits and risks of purchasing Beneficial Interests, and (iii) if an individual, is at least 19 years of age.
- 1.8 Understands that the Beneficial Interest has not been registered under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"), or the securities laws of any state and are subject to substantial restrictions on transfer as described in the Memorandum under "Restrictions on Transferability" which restrictions are in addition to certain other restrictions set forth in the Trust Agreement.
- 1.9 Understands that a legend will be placed on the Beneficial Ownership Certificate with respect to restrictions on distribution, transfer, resale, assignment or subdivision of the Beneficial Interest imposed by applicable federal and state securities laws.
- 1.10 Agrees that the undersigned will not sell or otherwise transfer or dispose of any Beneficial Interest or any portion thereof unless (i) such Beneficial Interest is registered



SECRETARY OF STATE

under the Securities Act and any applicable state securities laws or, if required by the Trust (through the Signatory Trustee), the undersigned obtains an opinion of counsel that is satisfactory to the Trust that such Beneficial Interest may be sold in reliance on an exemption from such registration requirements, provided that such opinion shall not be required for the assignment or transfer by the Depositor or the Lender (or any affiliate, assignee or successor of the Lender), and (ii) the transfer is otherwise made in accordance with the Trust Agreement.

- 1.11 Understands that (i) the Trust has no obligation or intention to register any Beneficial Interest for resale or transfer under the Securities Act or any state securities laws or to take any action (including the filing of reports or the publication of information as required by Rule 144 under the Securities Act) which would make available any exemption from the registration requirements of any such laws, and (ii) the undersigned therefore may be precluded from selling or otherwise transferring or disposing of any Beneficial Interest or any portion thereof for an indefinite period of time or at any particular time.
- 1.12 Understands that no federal or state agency including the Securities and Exchange Commission, or the securities commission or authorities of any other state has approved or disapproved the Beneficial Interests, passed upon or endorsed the merits of the Trust's offering of Beneficial Interests or the accuracy or adequacy of the Memorandum, or made any finding or determination as to the fairness of the Interest for public investment.
- 1.13 Represents, warrants and agrees that, if the undersigned is acquiring the Beneficial Interest in a fiduciary capacity, (i) the above representations, warranties, agreements, acknowledgments and understandings shall be deemed to have been made on behalf of the Person or Persons for whose benefit such Beneficial Interest is being acquired, (ii) the name of such Person or Persons is indicated below the undersigned's name, and (iii) such further information as the Signatory Trustee deems appropriate shall be furnished regarding such Person or Persons.
- 1.14 Acknowledges and agrees that counsel to the Trust, the Depositor, the Signatory Trustee, the Delaware Trustee and their Affiliates do not represent, and shall not be deemed under applicable codes of professional responsibility, to have represented or to be representing, any transferee or assignee, including the undersigned, in any way in connection with the transfer or assignment of a Beneficial Interest.
- Trustee, Independent Trustee, Depositor and Signatory Trustee, and each of their members, managers, shareholders, officers, directors, employees, consultants, affiliates and advisors (collectively, the "Indemnified Persons") of and from any and all damages, losses, liabilities, costs and expenses (including reasonable attorneys' fees and costs) that they may incur by reason of the untruth or inaccuracy of any of the representations, warranties, covenants or agreements contained herein or in any other document transferee or assignee has furnished to any of the foregoing in connection with this transaction. In addition, if any person shall assert a claim to a finder's fee or real estate brokerage commission on account of alleged employment as a finder or real estate broker through or under the undersigned in connection with the undersigned's acquisition of the Beneficial Interest, the undersigned shall indemnify and hold the Indemnified Parties harmless from and against any such claim. This indemnification includes, but is not

limited to, any damages, losses, liabilities, costs and expenses (including reasonable attorneys' fees and costs) incurred by the Indemnified Parties defending against any alleged violation of federal or state securities laws, which is based upon or related to any untruth or inaccuracy of any of the representations, warranties or agreements contained herein or in any other documents the undersigned has furnished to any of the foregoing in connection with this transaction, and against any failure of the transaction to satisfy any Code Section 1031 requirements in connection with the undersigned's exchange under such provisions.

Represents and warrants that neither the undersigned nor any Affiliate of the undersigned (i) is a Sanctioned Person (defined below), (ii) has more than fifteen percent (15%) of its assets in Sanctioned Countries (defined below), or (iii) derives more than fifteen percent (15%) of its operating income from investments in, or transactions with Sanctioned Persons or Sanctioned Countries. For purposes of the foregoing, a "Sanctioned Person" shall mean (y) a Person named on the list of "specially designated nationals" or "blocked persons" U.S. Office of Foreign Assets Control maintained by the http://www.treas.gov/offices/eotffc/ofac/sdn/index.html, or as otherwise published from time to time, or (y) (1) an agency of the government of a Sanctioned Country, (2) an organization controlled by a Sanctioned Country, or (3) a person resident in a Sanctioned Country, to the extent subject to a sanctions program administered by OFAC. A "Sanctioned Country" shall mean a country subject to a sanctions program identified on the list maintained by OFAC and available at http://www.treas.gov/offices/eotffc/ofac/sanctions/index.html, or as otherwise published from time to time.

[THE REMAINDER OF THIS PAGE INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK]
[SIGNATURE PAGE FOLLOWS]

SECRETARY OF STATE
HVISION OF CORPORATIONS

The representations, warranties, acknowledgments, understandings and indemnities of transferee or assignee set forth herein above shall survive the undersigned's acquisition of the Beneficial Interest.

	Name:	
STATE OF) COUNTY OF) SWORN AND SUBSCE	SS. BED before me the day of	, 20
	Name of Notary Public:	
	My Commission Expires: _	15 JUL 14 AM

EXHIBIT E

FORM OF LIMITED LIABILITY COMPANY AGREEMENT

	OF	
KB	, LLC	

RECITALS:

WHEREAS, pursuant to the trust agreement of DST (the "<u>Trust Agreement</u>"), Signatory Trustee is the signatory trustee of DST, and the Members collectively own all of the beneficial interests in DST (the Members in such capacity, the "<u>Owners</u>").

WHEREAS, DST owns that certain medical office building located at 179 SW Prosperity Place, Lake City, Florida (the "Real Property"), and certain incidental additional assets associated with the Real Property (the Real Property and all such additional assets collectively the "Trust Property"), which property is subject to the Loan Documents and the Lease.

WHEREAS, the Signatory Trustee has determined that, to conserve and protect the Trust-Property, DST must be terminated as provided in Section 9.2 of the Trust Agreement.

WHEREAS, pursuant to Section 9.2 of the Trust Agreement, the Company shall become the owner of the Trust Property (such property in the hands of the Company the "Company." Property") which shall remain subject to the Loan Documents and the Lease, Signatory Trustee shall become the manager of the Company (the "Manager"), the Owners shall become Members of the Company, and the DST shall be terminated.

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual covenants and agreements herein, the parties agree as follows:

ARTICLE I Formation of Company

1.1 <u>Authority</u>. The Company has been formed in accordance with the requirements of the Delaware Limited Liability Company Act (the "<u>Act</u>"), and Signatory Trustee has been designated the Manager of the Company. The Manager shall have the authority to perform, or cause to be performed, such other filings, recordings and actions and will comply with all

SECRETARY OF STATE

formation requirements under the Act and the laws of such other states in which the Company elects to do business.

- 1.2 <u>Membership: Rights and Obligations</u>. Upon the consummation of the transactions described in the Recitals, the Members will become members of the Company. The rights and obligations of the Company and the Members will, except as otherwise provided herein, be governed by the Act.
- 1.3 Name. The name of the Company is "KB______, LLC" and its affairs will be conducted under the Company name or such other name(s) as the Manager may select. The Manager will execute and file with the proper offices any and all certificates required by the fictitious name or assumed name statutes of the states in which the Company elects to do business. The Company will have the exclusive ownership of and right to use the Company name.
- 1.4 <u>Purposes of the Company</u>. The purposes of the Company are: (i) to manage, dispose of, finance and refinance the Real Property; (ii) to assume and to satisfy the obligations of DST set forth in the Loan Documents and the Lease; and (iii) to engage in such other activities, enterprises, ventures and undertakings permitted under this Agreement and/or the Act that are necessary or appropriate to the foregoing purposes.
- 1.5 <u>Characterization</u>. It is the intention of the Manager and the Members that the Company constitute a partnership for federal, state and local income tax purposes. Each Member will report its Membership Interest in a manner consistent with the foregoing, and neither the Manager nor any Member will take any action inconsistent with the foregoing.
- 1.6 <u>Principal Office of the Company</u>. The principal office of the Company is c/o kB Exchange Holdings, LLC, 2801 N. Tenaya Way, Las Vegas, Nevada 89128, or at such other place as the Manager may designate. The Company may have other offices in such place of places as selected by the Manager.
- 1.7 Registered Office and Registered Agent. The registered agent of the Company in the State of Delaware is ______, and the registered office of the registered agent is ______. The Manager may from time to time in accordance with the Act change any of the Company's registered agents and/or registered offices and designate a registered agent and registered office in each state the Company is required to maintain or appoint one.
- 1.8 Term of Existence of the Company. The term of the Company commenced upon the filing of its Certificate of Formation with the Secretary of State and will be perpetual unless sooner terminated as provided in Article VIII.

SECKETARY OF STATE

ARTICLE II <u>Membership Interests: Capital Contributions</u>

2.1 <u>Membership Interest</u>. Each Member's percentage ownership interest in the Company shall be equal to such Member's beneficial ownership interest in DST immediately prior to the transactions described in the Recitals. The amount of each Member's percentage ownership interest in the Company ("<u>Membership Interest</u>") is set forth opposite such Member's name on <u>Exhibit A</u> hereto. The Company Property shall be owned by the Company as an entity and, insofar as permitted by applicable law, no Member shall have any ownership interest in the Company Property in his or her individual name or right, and a Member's Membership Interest shall be personal property for all purposes.

2.2 <u>Capital Contributions</u>.

- (a) Each Member will be credited with an initial capital contribution ("<u>Capital Contribution</u>") in the amount set forth opposite such Member's name on <u>Exhibit A</u> hereto, which amount shall be equivalent to the value of such Member's interest as an Owner in the DST.
- (b) The Manager may request at any time that the Members make additional Capital Contributions to the Company on a pro rata basis in proportion to each Member's Membership Interest. The Members are not required to comply with any such request. The Manager shall adjust the Members' Capital Contributions and Membership Interests set forth and Exhibit A hereto to equitably reflect any additional capital contributions made by the Members

ARTICLE III Accounting, Allocations and Distributions

3.1 Books of Account.

- (a) The Manager shall maintain the books of account of the Company.
- (b) The books of account will be closed promptly after the end of each calendar year, which will be the Company's fiscal year ("Fiscal Year"). Promptly after the close of the Fiscal Year (but in all events within 90 days thereafter), the Company will cause to be prepared such partnership income tax information and other returns required under applicable law and regulation, including any and all statements necessary to advise all Members promptly about their investment in the Company for federal income tax reporting purposes. The Manager will be responsible for the prompt filing and delivery of all such returns and statements. All elections and options available to the Company for tax purposes will be taken or rejected by the Company in the sole discretion of the Manager.
- 3.2 <u>Capital Accounts</u>. A separate capital account ("<u>Capital Account</u>") shall be maintained for each Member. Each Member's initial Capital Account shall be equal to the amount of such Member's Capital Contribution. Thereafter, each Member's Capital Account will, inter alia, be increased by (i) the amount of money contributed by such Member to the Company, (ii) the fair market value of property contributed by such Member to the Company

(net of liabilities secured by such contributed property that the Company is considered to assume or take subject to under Code Section 752) and (iii) allocations to such Member of Company income and gain (or items thereof), including income and gain exempt from tax; and decreased by (iv) the amount of money distributed to such Member (as a Member) by the Company, (v) the fair market value of property distributed to such Member (as a Member) by the Company (net of liabilities secured by such distributed property that such Member is considered to assume or take subject to under Code Section 752), (vi) allocations to such Member of expenditures of the Company described in Code Section 705(a)(2)(B) and (vii) allocations to such Member of Company loss and deduction (or items thereof).

- 3.3 <u>Profit and Loss Allocations</u>. Except as otherwise required by Code Section 704 and the Treasury Regulations thereunder, net profit or net loss of the Company, determined for income tax purposes, will be allocated to the Members pro rata with their Membership Interests.
- 3.4 <u>Special Tax Allocations</u>. In accordance with Code Sections 704(b) and 704(c) and the Treasury Regulations thereunder, income, gain, loss and deduction with respect to any asset contributed to the capital of the Company will, solely for tax purposes, be allocated among the Members so as to take account of any variation between the adjusted basis of such property to the Company for federal income tax purposes and its fair market value at the time of contribution to the Company.

3.5 Distributions.

- (a) Company Cash Flow for any Fiscal Year will consist of all cash received by the Company (other than as a capital contribution) less cash expenditures for Company debts, expenses, capital expenditures and reasonable reserves as determined by the Manager in its sole discretion.
- (b) Company Cash Flow for any Fiscal Year will be distributed to the Members in proportion to their Membership Interests.
- (c) No Member has the right to partition, or otherwise demand an in kind distribution of, the Company Property. If the Company distributes Company Property to the Members, the fair market value of such property at the time of such distribution will be determined by the Manager in its sole discretion, and any such distribution will be made to the Members in proportion to their Membership Interests.
- (d) No distribution shall be made to any Members, if such distribution would violate applicable law or constitute a default under the Loan Documents.

ARTICLE IV Rights, Duties, Liabilities and Restrictions of the Manager

4.1 The Manager.

- (a) Except solely as provided in Section 4.1(b) with respect to Major Decisions (as defined herein), the Manager will have the sole and exclusive right to manage, control and conduct the affairs of the Company and to manage the Company Property including, but not limited to: (i) entering into any agreement for the sale, transfer, or exchange of all or any substantial portion of the Real Property; (ii) entering into, modifying, extending, renewing or canceling the Lease or any other lease with respect to the Real Property; (iii) entering into, modifying, extending, renewing or canceling any agreement pertaining to any indebtedness to be secured in whole or in part by any mortgage, trust deed, pledge, lien or other encumbrance upon the Real Property (other than the assumption by the Company of the Loan and the obligations of DST under the Loan Documents, consent to which is deemed to have been given); or (iv) admitting new Members to the Company in exchange for Capital Contributions by such persons to the Company.
- Notwithstanding the foregoing, when all obligations evidenced or secured (b) by the Loan Documents have been discharged in full and no obligations thereunder remains outstanding, the following actions (the "Major Decisions") will require the consent of Members holding a majority of the Membership Interests: (i) entering into any agreement for the sale. transfer, or exchange of all or any substantial portion of the Real Property; (ii) entering into, modifying, extending, renewing or canceling the Lease or any other lease with respect to the Real Property or any portion thereof; (iii) entering into, modifying, extending, renewing or ... canceling any agreement pertaining to any indebtedness to be secured in whole or in part by any mortgage, trust deed, pledge, lien or other encumbrance upon the Real Property (other than the assumption by the Company of the Loan and the obligations of DST under the Loan Documents, consent to which is deemed to have been given); (iv) admitting new Members to the Company in exchange for Capital Contributions by such persons to the Company; (v) dissolving and winding up the Company (subject to Section 4.2); or (vi) amending this Agreement (other than pursuant to Section 6.2(f) or Section 7.2). The consent of the Members to any Major Decision shall be determined as provided in Section 5.3.
 - 4.2 <u>Limitation on Authority; Separateness</u>. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Agreement, for so long as any portion of the Loan remains outstanding:
 - (a) The Company must remain a Single Purpose Entity.
- (b) With respect to the Company, a "Single Purpose Entity" means a limited liability company which, at all times since its formation and thereafter:
 - (1) shall not engage in any business or activity, other than the ownership, operation and maintenance of the Real Property and activities incidental thereto;

SECRETARY OF STATEMENT OF CORPORATION

- (2) shall not acquire or own any assets other than the fee interest in the Real Property and such personalty as may be necessary for the operation of the Real Property and shall conduct and operate its business as presently conducted and operated;
- (3) shall preserve its existence and remain in good standing under the laws of the jurisdiction in which it is organized;
- (4) shall not merge or consolidate with any other Person, except as a result of the conversion of the Trust from a Delaware statutory trust into or transfer by the Trust of Property into the Company in accordance with the terms and conditions of this Agreement and applicable law (a "Transfer Distribution").
- (5) except as a result of a Transfer Distribution, shall not take any action to dissolve, wind-up, terminate or liquidate in whole or in part; to sell, transfer or otherwise dispose of all or substantially all of its assets; to change its legal structure; transfer or permit the direct or indirect transfer of any partnership, membership or other equity interests, as applicable, other than Transfers permitted under the Loan Documents or seek to accomplish any of the foregoing;
- shall not, without the unanimous written consent of all of its (6) managers (including, without limitation, the Independent Manager): (A) institute proceedings to have the Company be adjudicated bankrupt or insolvent, or consent to the institution of bankruptcy or insolvency proceedings against the Company or file ... a petition seeking, or consent to, reorganization or relief with ω respect to the Company under any applicable federal, state, local or foreign law relating to bankruptcy, (B) consent to the appointment of a receiver, liquidator, assignee, trustee, sequestrator (or other similar official) of the Company or a substantial part of its property, (C) make any assignment for the benefit of creditors of the Company, (D) admit in writing the Company's inability to pay its debts generally as they become due, or (E) declare or effectuate a moratorium on the payment of any obligation, or take action in furtherance of any such action;
- (7) shall not, without the prior written consent of Lender and the Independent Manager, amend, modify or restate its organizational documents if such change would modify or conflict with any of the requirements set forth in this Section 4.2 or any other provisions hereof required by the Loan Documents;
- (8) shall do all things necessary to observe organizational formalities and to not terminate, or take any actions in violation of or

- inconsistent with the terms and provisions of, this Agreement or other applicable organizational documents;
- (9) shall not own any subsidiary or make any investment in, any other Person;
- (10) shall not commingle its assets with the assets of any other Person and shall hold all of its assets in its own name, unless otherwise required by applicable law;
- (11) shall not incur any debt, secured or unsecured, direct or contingent (including, without limitation, guaranteeing any obligation), other than the Loan and customary unsecured trade payables incurred in the ordinary course of owning and operating the Real Property provided the same are not evidenced by a promissory note, do not exceed, in the aggregate, at any time the lesser amount of (A) two percent (2%) of the outstanding principal amount of the Loan or (B) \$150,000, and are paid within sixty (60) days of the date incurred;
- shall maintain its records, books of account, bank accounts, financial statements, accounting records and other entity documents separate and apart from those of any other Person and shall not list its assets as assets on the financial statement of any other Person; provided, however, that the Company's assets may be included in the consolidated financial statement of its Affiliates provided that (A) appropriate notation shall be made on such consolidated financial statement to indicate that the Company's assets ad credit are not available to satisfy the debts and other obligations of such Affiliates or any other Person and (B) such assets are also listed on the Company's own separate balance sheet:
- other than with respect to any terms of any of the approved forms of the Loan Documents, shall only enter into any contract or agreement with any Member or Manager or Affiliate of the Company or any guarantor, or any general partner, member, principal or Affiliate thereof, upon terms and conditions that are intrinsically fair and substantially similar to those that would be available on an arm's-length basis with third parties;
- (14) shall not maintain its assets in such a manner that it will be costly or difficult to segregate, ascertain or identify its individual assets from those of any other Person;
- (15) shall not assume or guaranty the debts of any other Person, hold itself out to be responsible for the debts of another Person, or

- otherwise pledge its assets for the benefit of any other Person or hold out its credit as being available to satisfy the obligations of any other Person;
- shall not make any loans or advances to any other Person and shall not acquire obligations or securities of its Affiliates;
- (17) shall file its own tax returns separate from those of any other Person, except to the extent that the trust is treated as a "disregarded entity" for tax purposes and is not required to file tax returns under applicable law, and pay any taxes required to be paid under applicable law;
- (18) shall hold itself out to the public as a legal entity separate and distinct from any other Person and conduct its business solely in its own name or in the name of its trustees, as trustees, shall correct any known misunderstanding regarding its separate identity and shall not identify itself or any of its Affiliates as a division or part of the other;
- (19) shall maintain adequate capital for the normal obligations reasonably foreseeable in a business of its size and character and in light of its contemplated business operations and, to the extent of its assets, pay its debts and liabilities from its assets as the same shall become due;
- (20) shall allocate fairly and reasonably shared expenses (including, without limitation, shared office space) and use separate stationery, invoices and checks;
- (21) shall pay its own liabilities (including, without limitation, salaries of its own employees) from its own funds;
- (22) shall not acquire obligations or securities of its Members;
- (23) shall not permit any Affiliate or constituent party independent access to its bank accounts;
- (24) shall maintain a sufficient number of employees (if any) in light of its contemplated business operations;
- (25) shall compensate each of its consultants and agents from its funds for services provided to it and pay from its own assets all obligations of any kind incurred;
- (26) without the unanimous consent of all of its trustees (including the Independent Manager) will not take any action that might



- reasonably be expected to cause the Company to become insolvent;
- (27) will not pledge its assets for the benefit of any other Person, except in connection with the Loan;
- (28) only has any obligation to indemnify its officers, trustees, directors, managers, members, shareholders or partners, as the case may be, that is fully subordinated to the Loan and will not constitute a claim against the Company if cash flow in excess of the amount required to pay the Loan is insufficient to pay such obligation;
- (29) will consider the interests of the Company's creditors in connection with all company actions;
- (30) will not have any of its obligations guaranteed by any Affiliate, except as provided in the Loan Documents;
- (31) will at all times have one managing member that complies with the special purpose entity requirements set forth in the Loan Documents; and
- (32) will at all times have at least one (1) duly appointed Independent Manager.
- (c) So long as any portion of the Loan is outstanding:
 - the managers of the Company shall not take any action which, under this Agreement requires the unanimous affirmative vote of such managers unless at the time of such action there is at least one
 Independent Manager then serving in such capacity and such Independent Manager has participated in such vote;
 - (2) no resignation or removal of an Independent Manager, and no appointment of a successor Independent Manager, shall be effective until such successor shall have executed a counterpart to this Agreement; provided, however, that no Independent Manager shall resign or be removed, and no successor Independent Manager shall be appointed unless the Company provides Lender with at least fifteen (15) days prior written notice of any such proposed resignation or removal and the identity of any such successor Independent Manager, together with a certification that such successor satisfies the requirements for an Independent Manager set forth in this Agreement;
 - (3) in the event of a vacancy in the position of Independent Manager, the managers of the Company shall, subject to the preceding clause

- (2), appoint a successor Independent Manager as soon as practicable;
- (4) to the fullest extent permitted by law and notwithstanding any duty existing at law or equity, the Independent Managers shall consider only the interests of the Company, including Lender and its other creditors, in acting or otherwise voting on the matters referred to in Sections 4.2(b)(4), (5) or (6) above;
- (5) except for duties to the Company as set forth in the immediately preceding clause (4) (including duties to the owners of the Company and the Company's creditors solely to the extent of their respective economic interests in the Company but excluding (A) all other interests of the owners of the Company, (B) the interests of other Affiliates of the Company, and (C) the interests of any group of Affiliates of which the Company is a part), the Independent Managers shall not have any fiduciary duties to the owners of the Company or any other Person bound by this Agreement; provided, however, the foregoing shall not eliminate the implied contractual covenant of good faith and fair dealing; and
- (6) in exercising their rights and performing their duties under the Agreement, each Independent Manager shall have a fiduciary duty of loyalty and care similar to that of a director of a business corporation organized under the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware.

Failure of the Manager to comply with any of the foregoing covenants or any other covenants contained in this Agreement shall not affect the status of the Company as a separate legal entity or the limited liability of the Members.

- 4.3 <u>Duties and Responsibilities of the Manager</u>. The Manager will diligently, faithfully and competently perform its duties and responsibilities, and will devote such time to the Company's business as, in the judgment of the Manager, is reasonably required. No fee shall be payable to the Manager for management of the affairs of the Company.
- 4.4 Officers of the Company. The Manager may appoint one or more persons to serve as officers of the Company, in such capacities and with such delegated rights and powers as the Manager may approve; provided, however, that no such officer will have any different or greater rights and powers than the Manager. The Manager may provide that compensation be paid to persons who provide services to the Company as officers.
- 4.5 <u>Expenditures by Manager</u>. The Company will reimburse the Manager and its Affiliates for any costs and expenses reasonably incurred by them on behalf of the Company.
- 4.6 <u>Potential Conflicts</u>. The Company may purchase goods or services from the Manager or its Affiliates, provided that any such transaction will be conducted on commercially

reasonable terms. The Manager may engage in business ventures of any nature and description independently or with others, including, but not limited to, the business or businesses engaged in by the Company, and neither the Company nor any of the other Members will have any rights in or to such independent ventures or the profits derived therefrom.

- 4.7 Liability of Manager. The Manager will not be liable to any Member or the Company for honest mistakes of judgment, or for action or inaction, taken reasonably and in good faith for a purpose that was reasonably believed to be in the best interests of the Company, or for losses due to such mistakes, action or inaction, or for the negligence, dishonesty or bad faith of any employee, broker or other agent of the Company. The Manager may consult with counsel and accountants in respect of Company affairs and be fully protected and justified in any action or inaction that is taken in accordance with the advice or opinion of such counsel or accountants, provided that they will have been selected with reasonable care. The Members will look solely to the Company Property for the return of their capital and, if the assets of the Company remaining after payment or discharge of the debts and liabilities of the Company are insufficient to return such capital, they will have no recourse against the Manager for such purpose. The provisions of this Section 4.7 will not relieve the Manager of any liability, notwithstanding any of the foregoing to the contrary, by reason of the gross negligence, willful misconduct or intentional wrongdoing or to the extent (but only to the extent) that such liability may not be waived, modified or limited under applicable law, but will be construed so as toeffectuate the provisions of this Section 4.7 to the fullest extent permitted by law.
- 4.8 Indemnification. The Company shall indemnify the Manager, in its individual capacity, from and against, any and all liabilities, obligations, losses, damages, taxes, claims, actions, suits, costs, expenses and disbursements including reasonable legal fees and expenses which may be imposed on, incurred by or asserted at any time against them, in their individual capacities and not indemnified against by other Persons, which relate to or arise out of the Company Property or the Loan Documents. The indemnities contained in this Section 4.8 shall survive the termination of this Agreement. So long as any obligation evidenced or secured by the Loan Documents is outstanding, no indemnity payment from funds of the Company (as distinct from funds firm other sources, such as insurance) of any indemnity pursuant to this Section 4.8 shall be payable from amounts allocable to the Lender pursuant to the Loan Documents, and shall be fully subordinate to the Loan, and to the fullest extent permitted by law, shall not constitute a claim against the Company in the event the Company's cash flow is insufficient to pay its obligations.
- 4.9 <u>Successor to Manager</u>. If the Manager resigns, a successor manager will be selected by Members holding a majority of the Membership Interests. The Manager shall not be permitted to resign at any time the Loan remains outstanding without the approval of Lender.
- 4.10 <u>Tax Matters Member</u>. The Manager will be the Company's Tax Matters Partner as defined in Code Section 6231(a)(7) (the "<u>TMP</u>"). The TMP will have the right to resign as such by giving 30 days written notice to the Members. Upon the resignation of the TMP, a successor TMP will be selected by the Manager. The TMP will employ experienced tax counsel to represent the Company in connection with any audit or investigation of the Company by the Internal Revenue Service (the "<u>Service</u>") and in connection with all subsequent administrative

SECRETARY OF STATE

and judicial proceedings arising out of such audit. The Company will not be obligated to pay any compensation to the TMP in his capacity as such; provided, however, that all reasonable expenses incurred by the TMP in serving as the TMP will be Company expenses and the TMP will be reimbursed by the Company in accordance with Section 4.4 above. The TMP will keep the Members informed of all administrative and judicial proceedings, as required by Code Section 6223(g), and will furnish to each Member who so requests in writing a copy of each notice or other communication received by the TMP from the Service, except such notices or communications as are sent directly to such Member by the Service.

ARTICLE V Members

- 5.1 <u>Powers of the Members</u>. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement, so long as any obligation evidenced or secured by any of the Loan Documents remains outstanding and not discharged in full, the Members will have no right to vote on any matters relating to the Company or its assets.
- 5.2 <u>Liability</u>. No Member will be personally liable for any of the debts of the Company or any of the losses thereof beyond the amount of such Member's Capital Contribution to the Company.
- 5.3 Meetings of the Members. A meeting of the Members may be called at any time by the Manager or by Members holding more than twenty five percent (25%) of the Membership Interests. The meetings will be held at the Company's principal place of business or any other place designated by the Manager. The Manager will give the Members at least ten days prion written notice stating the time, place and purpose of the meeting. At a meeting of the Members the presence of Members holding more than fifty percent (50%) of the Membership Interests, in person or by proxy, will constitute a quorum. A Member may vote either in person or by written proxy signed by the Member or by his, her or its duly authorized attorney in fact. Persons present by telephone will be deemed to be present "in person" for purposes hereof.

ARTICLE VI Assignment Provisions

6.1 Transfers by Members.

- (a) Subject to Section 6.2, a Member may Transfer some or all of its Membership Interests in the Company. For purposes hereof, "<u>Transfer</u>" means, when used as a noun, any sale, hypothecation, pledge, assignment, gift, or other transfer, be it voluntary or involuntary, to any person, inter vivo, testamentary, by operation of laws of devise and descent or other laws, and, when used as a verb; to sell, hypothecate, pledge, assign, gift or otherwise transfer to any person, be it voluntarily or involuntarily, inter vivo, testamentary, by operation of the laws of devise or descent or any other laws.
- (b) Notwithstanding anything contained herein to the contrary, no Transfer of any Membership Interest will be permitted if such Transfer would: (i) be in contravention of or constitute an event of default under the Loan Documents; (ii) result in a termination of the

Company for federal income tax purposes that would have a material adverse effect on the Company or any of the Members; (iii) result in the Company not qualifying for an exemption from the registration requirements of any applicable federal or state securities laws; (iv) result in any violation of any applicable federal or state securities laws; (v) result in the Company having to register as an investment company under the Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended; (vi) require the Company, the Manager or any affiliate to register as an investment advisor under the Investment Advisers Act of 1940, as amended; or (vii) result in the Company being treated as a publicly traded partnership for federal tax purposes.

- 6.2 <u>General Provisions</u>. The following rules will apply to the Transfer of interests in the Company.
- (a) no person will be admitted as an assignee or transferee hereunder unless and until: (i) the Manager has, in its sole discretion, consented to such transfer; (ii) the assignment is made in writing, signed by the assignor and accepted in writing by the assignee, and a duplicate original of the assignment is delivered to and accepted by the Manager; (iii) the prospective assignee executes and delivers to the Company a written agreement, in form and substance satisfactory to the Manager, pursuant to which said person agrees to be bound by this Agreement; and (iv) an appropriate amendment hereto is executed and, if required, filed of record;
- (b) the effective date of such assignment or admission will be no earlier than the date that the documents specified in subsection (a) above are delivered to and accepted by the Manager,
- (c) the Company and the Manager will treat the assignor of the assigned interest as the absolute owner thereof and will incur no liability for distributions made in gover faith to such assignor prior to such time as the documents specified in subsection (a) above have been delivered to and accepted by the Manager,
- (d) unless admitted as a Member to the Company by the Manager pursuant to the provisions of Article VII, the assignee or transferee of an interest in the Company hereunder will not be entitled to become or exercise any rights of a Member, but will, to the extent of the interest acquired, be entitled only to the predecessor Member's Membership Interest in the Company. No person, including the legal representatives, heirs or legatees of a deceased Member, will have any rights or obligations greater than those set forth herein and no person will acquire an interest in the Company or become a Member except as permitted hereby;
- (e) the costs incurred by the Company in processing an assignment (including attorneys' fees) will be borne by the assignee, and will be payable prior to and as a condition of admission to the Company; and
- (f) upon the Transfer of a Membership Interest which satisfies this Section 6.2, Exhibit A to this Agreement will be revised to reflect such Transfer.

ARTICLE VII Admission of Additional Members: Resignations and Withdrawals

7.1 Admission of Additional Members.

- (a) Subject to compliance with applicable securities laws, the Loan Documents and this Agreement, new Members may be admitted to the Company in exchange for Capital Contributions by such persons to the Company in the manner provided in Section 4.1 of this Agreement. The Members hereby grant the Manager the power of attorney to amend the Company's Certificate of Formation and this Agreement to effect any issuance of Membership Interests pursuant this subsection. Upon the admission of any new Members to the Company, the Manager shall adjust the Members' Membership Interests set forth on Exhibit A hereto to equitably reflect the Capital Contributions made by new Members.
- (b) Additional Members admitted pursuant to Section 7.1(a) will be entitled to all of the rights and privileges of the original Members hereunder and will be subject to all of the obligations and restrictions hereunder, and in all other respects their admission will be subject to all of the terms and provisions hereof.
- (c) No Member shall have any preemptive or similar rights to increase or maintain such Member's Membership Interest in the Company.
- 7.2 Resignations and Withdrawals. A Member who withdraws from the Company will forfeit all Membership Interests and rights as a Member, including his right to receive any distributions from the Company and the right to vote. Upon the withdrawal of a Member, the Company will not have any obligation to purchase such Member's Membership Interests or any part thereof. The Manager shall adjust the Members' Membership Interests set forth on Exhibit A hereto to equitably reflect the withdrawal of a Member.

ARTICLE VIII Termination and Winding Up

8.1 <u>Termination</u>.

- (a) The Company will terminate upon the earlier to occur of the following:
- (i) The Manager and Members holding a majority of the Membership Interests vote to terminate the Company; or
- (ii) The Company's sale, exchange or other disposition of the Real Property.
- (b) Notwithstanding the foregoing, or any other provision of this Agreement to the contrary, for so long as the Company's obligations under the Loan Documents remain outstanding, the Company may not be terminated without the prior written consent of the Lender.

SECRETARY OF STATE HVISIOH OF CORPORATIONS

- (c) This Agreement generally and Article VIII in particular will govern the conduct of the parties during the winding up of the Company.
- 8.2 <u>Liquidation Procedures</u>. Upon termination of the Company, the Company's affairs will be wound up and the Company will be dissolved. A proper accounting will be made of the profit or loss of the Company from the date of the last previous accounting to the date of termination.
- 8.3 <u>Liquidating Trustee</u>. Upon the winding up of the Company, the Manager will act as the liquidating trustee or will appoint a liquidating trustee. The liquidating trustee will have full power to sell, assign and encumber the Company Property. All certificates or notices thereof required by law will be filed on behalf of the Company by the liquidating trustee.
- 8.4 <u>Distribution on Winding Up.</u> The proceeds of liquidation will be applied by the end of the taxable year in which the liquidation occurs or, if later, within 90 days after the date of such liquidation, in the following order.
- (a) first, to the creditors of the Company, in the priority and to the extent provided by law; and
 - (b) thereafter, to the Members in proportion to their Membership Interests.
- 8.5 No Dissolutions. The bankruptcy, death, dissolution, liquidation, termination or adjudication of incompetency of a Member shall not cause the termination or dissolution of the Company and the business of the Company shall continue. Upon any such occurrence, the trustee, receiver, executor, administrator, committee, guardian or conservator of such Member (an "assignee") shall have all the rights of such Member for the purpose of settling or managing its estate or property, subject to satisfying conditions precedent to the admission of such assignee as a substitute Member. The transfer by such trustee, receiver, executor, administrator, committee, guardian or conservator of any Membership Interest shall be subject to all of the restrictions, hereunder to which such transfer would have been subject if such transfer had been made by such bankrupt, deceased, dissolved, liquidated, terminated or incompetent Member.

ARTICLE IX General Provisions

- 9.1 <u>Definitions</u>. The following terms not otherwise defined herein will have the meanings ascribed to them below
- (a) "Affiliate" (whether or not such term is capitalized) shall mean, with respect to any specified Person, any other Person (i) owning beneficially, directly or indirectly, any ownership interest in such specified Person, (ii) directly or indirectly controlling or controlled by or under direct or indirect common control with such specified Person, or (iii) who is an immediate family member of such Person.
- (b) "Code" shall mean the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended from time to time.

SECRETARY OF STATE
STORY OF CORPORATIONS

- (c) "Control" (whether or not such term is capitalized) when used with respect to any specified Person, shall mean the power to direct the management and policies of such Person, directly or indirectly, whether through the ownership of voting securities, by contract or otherwise; and the terms "controlling" and "controlled" shall have meanings correlative to the foregoing.
 - (d) "Independent Manager" means a natural person who:
- (i) is provided by a nationally recognized professional service company (as defined below);
- (ii) who shall have at least three (3) years prior employment experience as an independent director, manager or trustee; and
- who shall not have been at the time of such individual's (iii) appointment or at any time while serving as an Independent Manager, and shall not have ever been (A) a stockholder, member, director or manager (other than as an Independent Manager or independent director), officer, employee, partner, beneficial owner, attorney or counsel of the Company, Signatory Trustee or any Affiliate of any of them or any direct or indirect equity holder of any of them, (B) a creditor, customer, supplier, service provider or other Person who derives any of its purchases or revenues from its activities with the Company, Signatory Trustee or any Affiliate of any of them, (C) a member of the immediate family of any such stockholder, member, director, manager, officer, employee, partner, beneficial owner, attorney, counsel, creditor, customer, supplier, service provider or other Person, (D) a Person who is otherwise affiliated with the Company, Signatory Trustee or any Affiliate of any of them or any director indirect equity holder of any of them or any such stockholder, member, director, manager, officer, employee, partner, beneficial owner, attorney, counsel, creditor, customer, supplier, service provider or other Person, or (E) a Person controlling, controlled by or under common control with any of (A), (B), (C) or (D) above.

As used in this definition, "nationally recognized professional service company" includes Corporation Services Company, CT Corporation, National Registered Agents, Inc., Stewart Management Company, Wilmington Trust Company and Lord Securities Corporation or, if none of those companies is then providing professional independent directors, another nationally-recognized company reasonably approved by Lender, in each case that is not an Affiliate of the Trust and that provides professional independent directors and other corporate services in the ordinary course of business. As used in this definition, the term "control" means the possession, directly or indirectly, of the power to direct or cause the direction of the management, policies or activities of a Person, whether through ownership of voting securities, by contract or otherwise and the term "controlled" and "controlling" shall have a correlative meaning.

As of the Effective Date, the Independent Manager is the Person named as such in the introductory paragraph to this Agreement.

(e) "<u>Lease</u>" shall mean that lease agreement entered into by DST with the Tenant, with respect to the Real Property.

- (f) "Lender" shall mean KeyBank National Association or an affiliate thereof, and its successors and assigns with respect to the Loan.
- (g) "Loan" shall mean that certain loan or loans from Lender to the Trust in the approximate amount of \$3,400,000.00 as evidenced and secured by the Loan Documents.
- (h) "Loan Documents" shall mean any and all documents evidencing or securing the Loan or any assumptions thereof including, without limitation, any promissory notes (individually, a "Note" and collectively, "Notes"), mortgages, deeds of trust, deeds to secure debt, assignments of leases and rents, indemnity agreements, certificates, escrow agreements, consents or subordination agreements or the functional equivalent of any of the aforementioned, and any and all other documents related to the Loan.
- (i) "Person" (whether or not such term is capitalized) shall mean a natural person, corporation, limited partnership, general partnership, limited liability company, joint stock company, joint venture, association, company, trust, bank trust company, land trust, business trust, statutory trust or other organization, whether or not a legal entity, and a government or agency or political subdivision thereof
- (j) "Section" shall mean a section in this Agreement unless the context clearly indicates otherwise.
- (k) <u>"Tenant"</u> shall mean Bio-Medical Applications of Florida, Inc., **E** Delaware corporation d/b/a Fresenius Medical Care Lake City.
- (I) "<u>Treasury Regulations</u>" shall mean U.S. Treasury Regulations promulgated under the Code.
- 9.2 Notices. All notices, offers or other communications required or permitted to be given pursuant to this Agreement will be in writing and will be considered as properly given or made upon personal delivery or on the third business day following mailing from within the United States by first class United States mail, postage prepaid, certified mail return receipt requested, and addressed to the address of the Company set forth in Section 1.6, if to the Company, and to the address beneath a Member's name on the signature pages hereto, if to a Member. Any Member may change its address by giving fifteen (15) days' advance written notice stating its new address to the Manager. The Company may change its address by giving fifteen (15) days' advance written notice to the Members stating its new address. Commencing with the giving of such notice, such newly designated address will be such Member's address for purposes of all notices or other communications required or permitted to be given pursuant to this Agreement.
- 9.3 <u>Third Party Reliance</u>. Third parties dealing with the Company shall be entitled to conclusively rely on the signature of the Manager and/or any officer of the Company to bind the Company.

- 9.4 <u>Successors</u>. This Agreement and all the terms and provisions hereof will be binding upon and will inure to the benefit of all Members and their legal representatives, heirs, successors and permitted assigns, except as expressly herein otherwise provided.
- 9.5 Governing Law. This Agreement will be construed in conformity with the laws of the State of Delaware, without regard to conflicts of law provisions.
- 9.6. Benefits of Agreement; No Third-Party Rights. Except for the Lender, its successors or assigns as holders of the Loan with respect to the provisions related to the Single Purpose Entity nature of the Company, (1) none of the provisions of this Agreement shall be for the benefit of or enforceable by any creditor of the Company or by any creditor of the Members, and (2) nothing in this Agreement shall be deemed to create any right in any Person (other than Covered Persons) not a party hereto, and this Agreement shall not be construed in any respect to be a contract in whole or in part for the benefit of any third Person. The Lender, its successors or assigns are intended third-party beneficiaries of this Agreement and may enforce the provisions related to the Single Purpose Entity nature of the Company.
- 9.7 <u>Counterparts</u>. This Agreement may be executed in counterparts, each of which will be an original, but all of which will constitute one and the same instrument.
- 9.8 Pronouns and Headings. As used herein, all pronouns will include the masculine, feminine, neuter, singular and plural thereof wherever the context and facts require such construction. The headings, titles and subtitles herein are inserted for convenience of reference only and are to be ignored in any construction of the provisions hereof
- 9.9 <u>Members Not Agents</u>. Nothing contained herein will be construed to constitute any Member the agent of another Member, except as specifically provided herein, or in any manner to limit the Members in the carrying on of their own respective businesses or activities.
- 9.10 Entire Understanding. This Agreement constitutes the entire understanding among the Members and supersedes any prior understanding and/or written or oral agreements among them with respect to the Company.
- 9.11 <u>Severability</u>. If any provision of this Agreement, or the application of such provision to any person or circumstance, will be held invalid by a court of competent jurisdiction, the remainder of this Agreement, or the application of such provision to persons or circumstances other than those to which it is held invalid by such court, will not be affected thereby.
- 9.12 <u>Further Assurances</u>. Each of the Members will hereafter execute and deliver such further instruments and do such further acts and things as may be required or useful to carry out the intent and purpose of this Agreement and as are not inconsistent with the terms hereof. Recognizing that each Member may find it necessary from time to time to establish to third parties; such as accountants, banks, mortgagees or the like, the then current status of performance hereunder, each Member agrees, upon the written request of another Member (including the Manager, for and on behalf of the Company), from time to time, to furnish

promptly a written statement of the status of any matter pertaining to this Agreement or the Company to the best of the knowledge and belief of the Member making such statements.

[REMAINDER OF PAGE INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK]

SECRETARY OF STATE
HVISION OF CORPORATIONS

COUNTERPART SIGNATURE PAGE LIMITED LIABILITY COMPANY AGREEMENT

OF _____, LLC

KB, LLC	
IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the undersigned have executed this Limited Company Agreement this day of, 20	Liability
MANAGER:	
KB LAKE CITY DIALYSIS ST, LLC	
By: Jeff Pori, Director	
MEMBER:	
Signature	
Print Name	SECRETAR IVISION OF
Address	IARY OF OF CORP
City, State & Zip Code	SIAIE ORATIC

INDEPENDENT I	MANAGER:	
Signature		
Print Name		

15 JUL 14 AM 1: 38

{00403988.1 }

EXHIBIT A

CAPITAL CONTRIBUTION

NAME AND ADDRESS OF MEMBER	CAPITAL CONTRIBUTION	MEMBERSHIP INTEREST